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Cautionary Statement

Certain information
contained in this Annual
Report constitutes
“forward-looking
statements” within the
meaning of the Private

Securities Litigation

Reform Act of 1995 and
forward-looking
information under
applicable Canadian
securities legislation.
Forward-looking
statements and

information by their
nature are based on
assumptions and involve
known and unknown
risks, uncertainties and
other factors which may
cause the actual results,
performance or
achievements of the
Company to be materially
different from any future
results, performance or
achievements expressed
or implied by such
forward-looking

statements or
information. These risks,
uncertainties or other
factors include, but are
not limited to, the actual
prices of copper, gold 
and sulphuric acid,
unanticipated grade,
geological, metallurgical,
processing, access,
transportation of supply
or other problems,
political, economic and
operational risks of
foreign operations,

availability of materials
and equipment, the timing
of receipt of governmental
permits, force majeure
events, the failure of
plant, equipment or
processes to operate in
accordance with specific
expectations, accidents,
labour relations and risks
in start-up date delays,
environmental costs and
risks, the outcome of
acquisition negotiations,
general domestic and

international economic
and political conditions,
the factual results of
current exploration,
development and mining
activities, results of
pending and future
feasibility studies,
changes in project
parameters as plans
continue to be evaluated,
and those factors
disclosed in documents
filed by the Company from
time to time with the

applicable Canadian
provincial securities
commissions, the United
States Securities and
Exchange Commission
(the “SEC”) and the
London Stock Exchange
(“LSE”) including, without
limitation, those risks,
uncertainties and other
factors set out in this
Annual Report.
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Unless otherwise noted, all amounts in this report are expressed in United States dollars.

  FINANCIAL HIGHLIGHTS
� Record sales revenues of

$1,903 million

� Earnings of $463 million

� Cash flow from operations

of $678 million, before

working capital changes

� Total cash of $960 million

at year end

  OUTLOOK
� Copper production to rise to

385,000 tonnes

� Gold production to increase

almost 25% to 240,000

ounces

� Target average cash cost of

production of $0.97 per

pound of copper

� Advance modifications of

the Ravensthorpe nickel

operation

� Continue development of the

Kevitsa project

� Start intensive drilling

program at the Kalumbila

exploration project

  OPERATIONAL HIGHLIGHTS
� Achieved record production of

373,900 tonnes of copper

� Increased gold production by over

65% to 193,300 ounces

� Reduced the average unit cost of

production to $0.96 per pound 

of copper

� Completed the 50% expansion

project at Guelb Moghrein on schedule

� Approved development of the Kevitsa

project and began detailed

engineering 

� Acquired Kiwara PLC and its

controlling interest in the Kalumbila

and Kawako copper and nickel

exploration projects in Zambia 

� Acquired the Ravensthorpe nickel

operation in Australia

1 . H E A D  O F F I C E

8th Floor – 543 Granville Street

Vancouver, BC

Canada V6C 1X8

Tel: +1 604 688 6577

Toll Free: +1 888 688 6577

Fax: +1 604 688 3818

Website: www.first-quantum.com

E-mail: info@fqml.com

R E P R E S E N TAT I V E  O F F I C E S

2. United Kingdom

Mill House, Mill Bay Lane

Horsham, West Sussex, England

RH12 1SS

Tel: +44 140 327 3484

Fax: +44 140 327 3494

3. Australia

P.O. Box 1407

Level 1, 24 Outram Street

West Perth,

Western Australia 6005

Australia

Tel: +618 9346 0100

Fax: +618 9226 2522

4. Zambia

P.O. Box 230022

Ndola, Zambia

Tel: +260 2 651 555

Fax: +260 2 651 553

5. Democratic Republic of Congo

88, Avenue Kabalo

B.P. 400 Lubumbashi

Democratic Republic of Congo

Tel: +243 97 031133

Fax: +243 23 42212

6. Mauritania

B.P. 5045

Nouakchott, Mauritania

Tel: +222 524 4813

Fax: +222 524 4735

7. Finland

Box 800, World Trade Centre

Aleksanterinkatu 17

00101 Helsinki, Finland

Tel: +358 9 611 140

Fax: +358 9 611 142
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First Quantum Minerals Ltd. (“First Quantum” or “the Company”) is engaged in

mineral exploration, development and mining. The Company produces LME grade “A”

copper cathode, copper in concentrate, gold and sulphuric acid.

In 2009, the Company’s operations in the Central African Copperbelt region of Zambia

and the Democratic Republic of Congo and in Mauritania produced 373,900 tonnes

of copper, 193,300 ounces of gold and generated $1.9 billion of revenues.

First Quantum’s shares trade on the Toronto Stock Exchange in Canada (symbol “FM”)

and the London Stock Exchange (symbol “FQM”) in the United Kingdom. 

First Quantum is a member of the S&P/TSX 60 Index.

First Quantum
Minerals 
is a growing, 
globally 
diversified 
metals and 
mining company.
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2009
L E T T E R  T O  S H A R E H O L D E R S

ME T  THE  CHALL ENGES  O F  2009

2009 was a year of significant challenges for the world

and our industry. First QuantumMinerals met those

challenges with the same flexibility and discipline that

have always underpinned our success. During this

difficult economic climate, our strategy was to protect

and strengthen our core activities whilst positioning

ourselves to take advantage of growth opportunities

under improving market conditions.

The action plan we initiated at the beginning of 2009

was a success. Production from our operations

increased to the record levels of 374,000 tonnes 

of copper and 193,000 ounces of gold. Our average

cost of production for the year, net of proceeds 

from the sale of our gold production, was $0.96 per

pound of copper. This was over 20% lower than 2008

and reflects not only the effects of the action plan,

but also the lower year-over-year price for several

key process inputs and higher gold prices.

The market price for our main product, copper,

performed very well throughout 2009 and continues

to do so in 2010. It recovered from very low levels

in January, 2009 to trade as high as $3.33 per

pound before year end.

For the year, the Company generated revenues of

$1.9 billion, operating cash flow, before working

capital changes of $678 million and net earnings 

of $463 million.

During 2009, we took the opportunity to strengthen

the balance sheet. In addition to an equity issue,

which raised net proceeds of almost $270 million,

we extended the maturity profile of our borrowings

so we are not entirely reliant on and exposed to the

vagaries of short-term debt financing. The Company

finished the year with cash of $960 million and a

debt-to-capital ratio of 25% – down from 28% at the

end of 2008.

We are very pleased with these results. First Quantum

is a much stronger company today than a year ago.

With these accomplishments during the year, 

we were well-placed to pursue our strategy of

diversification across geographic and commodity

lines. The acquisitions of the Ravensthorpe Nickel

Operation (“Ravensthorpe”) in Australia and Kiwara

PLC (“Kiwara”) in Zambia were important steps in

this strategy. During the year, we also announced

the development of the Kevitsa nickel project in

Finland. Together, Kevitsa and Ravensthorpe have

the potential to make First Quantum one of the

world’s leading nickel producers.

S TRONG  OPERAT ING  BAS E

Kansanshi Copper-Gold Mine

Kansanshi turned in another strong operating 

year which included the establishment of new

quarterly and yearly production records. Total copper

production exceeded the 2008 level by over 13%.

Much of this improvement was due to the addition

of the mixed ore circuit, the sulphide circuit

expansion and better smelter availability. The plant

now has the capacity to process 12 million tonnes

of sulphide ore, 4 million tonnes of mixed ores and

4 million tonnes of oxide ore. Compared to 2008,

throughput of sulphide and mixed ore was up by

almost 70% and tolled cathode production was 

up over 90%.

First Quantum Minerals Ltd. Annual Report 20092
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Au

PRODUCED
193,300 ounces 
of gold

Cu

PRODUCED
373,900 tonnes 
of copper

Ni

TO PRODUCE
50,000 tonnes 
of nickel annually

Diversification

Diversification by

geography and 

commodity is part 

of our strategy 

to increase 

shareholder value.

Zambia Australia

Mauritania RDC

Finland
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In 2009, Kansanshi completed the addition of

gravity concentrators and upgrades to the gold

plant. These enhancements, combined with higher

throughputs, enabled Kansanshi to achieve gold

production of almost 100,000 ounces.

Kansanshi’s average cash cost of production was

very competitive at $0.99 per pound of copper,

some 15% lower than 2008. This was achieved by

the successful execution of the cost saving program

and lower input costs.

Frontier Copper Mine

Efforts to improve process productivity at Frontier

have enabled both higher throughputs and improved

recoveries. Thus, despite lower ore grade during

2009, Frontier’s copper production increased by 15%.

Frontier’s average cash cost of production of $1.13

benefitted from changes in several areas. The most

significant impact was from the decrease in realization

charges as a result of changes in export contract

terms, increased sales to local smelters and efficiency

gains on the higher throughput and production.

Guelb Moghrein Copper-Gold Mine

Guelb Moghrein began the commissioning of its 

3.8 million tonnes per year plant expansion project

in the third quarter, and commissioned a gold 

dore smelter in the first quarter of 2009. Copper

production in 2009 increased to 36,600 tonnes 

and gold production to 93,300 ounces including

14,300 ounces produced from the new gold dore

smelter. The successful completion of these

projects will enable Guelb Moghrein to exploit lower

grade ore and hence considerably increase the

minable reserve.

Guelb’s average cash cost of production of

$0.44 per pound of copper in 2009 was over 

35% lower year-over-year. Contributing to this

improvement was a healthy gold by-product credit

and operating efficiencies gained from the gold

plant and capacity expansion.

EXECUTING THE DIVERSIFICATION STRATEGY

The strong operating base provided the necessary

resources for management to take advantage 

of growth opportunities to diversify and expand 

the Company. We are very pleased with the

Ravensthorpe and Kiwara acquisitions and the 

start of development of the Kevitsa nickel project.

The acquisition of Ravensthorpe is a major step in

our long-held strategy of seeking geographic and

commodity diversification. However, when we were

first invited to bid, our perception of the project, 

in common with many others, had been conditioned

by its well-publicized cost overrun and operating

difficulties which culminated in its closure. 

But after a period of detailed due diligence, it

became clear that our operating experience in 

the Copperbelt had provided us with a unique

capability of dealing with the main problems

experienced at Ravensthorpe during commissioning

and ramp-up. As a result, we are confident that 

by mid-2011 we will be well on our way to bringing

this project back to economic viability.

Impressive production growth set to continue

First Quantum Minerals Ltd. Annual Report 20094
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Growth
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We were very pleased, in December 2009, to

announce the development of the Kevitsa project 

in Finland. Very shortly after its acquisition in 2008,

we quickly confirmed that the project had the potential

to become a meaningful addition to First Quantum’s

operating base. It is a testament to the quality of

the project and to the cooperation of the Finnish

government at all levels, regulatory agencies and

local communities that we were able to make the

development decision within just 18 months of 

the acquisition of the project.

Kevitsa has an estimated minelife of over 

20 years and, when in operation, will employ over

200 people and be a significant contributor to

Lapland’s economy.

Together, Kevitsa and Ravensthorpe have the

potential to make First Quantum one of the world’s

leading nickel producers.

I N C R E A S I N G  T H E  G R OW T H  P I P E L I N E

During the year, we acquired Kiwara PLC with its

promising Kalumbila and Kawako exploration projects.

These projects are located only 150 kilometres 

from our Kansanshi mine in Zambia. We believe 

the Kalumbila copper project is an early stage

opportunity to evaluate and develop a relatively 

low-grade but extensive copper resource while the

nearby Kawako nickel project is at a reconnaissance

drilling stage. An intensive drilling program,

beginning in 2010 and lasting several months, 

is planned for Kalumbila.

This acquisition reinforces the strength of our

commitment to the African countries in which 

we have operations and where our cash flow and

earnings are currently derived.

O U T L O O K

We expect First Quantum’s production growth to

continue in 2010 albeit at a more modest pace

than that of previous years. This will continue 

to provide a strong platform for First Quantum to

confidently seek opportunities to execute its

diversification and growth strategy. Our outlook for

2010 is for the Company’s copper production to

rise to 385,000 tonnes and its gold production 

to increase almost 25% to 240,000 ounces.

Looking further out, we expect production from the

Kansanshi, Frontier and Guelb Moghrein operations

to increase to an average total of 400,000 tonnes

of copper and 250,000 ounces of gold for years

2011 to 2014. During this period, the Kevitsa and

Ravensthorpe projects are scheduled to begin

commercial production. Including the anticipated

annual average copper production from the Kevitsa

project, we expect copper production to rise to

420,000 tonnes from year 2013. In addition,

assuming a resolution of the Kolwezi dispute, the

project could begin production within 12 months

from recommencement of construction and produce

70,000 tonnes of copper annually.

First Quantum’s emergence as a material nickel

producer will come about by year 2013 with total

nickel production of approximately 50,000 tonnes

annually from the Ravensthorpe and Kevitsa projects.

First Quantum Minerals Ltd. Annual Report 20096
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A great deal of the Company’s success to date 

has been its ability to be cost-efficient and we are

working to stay that way. The cost improvement

programs initiated at the beginning of 2009 will 

be continued and improved upon wherever possible

to ensure we remain competitive in any price

environment. In 2010, we expect our overall cash

cost of production to be relatively unchanged from

2009 at $0.97 per pound of copper.

Kolwezi

Disappointingly, the revisitation of the Kolwezi 

Mining Convention (“Contract of Association”) in 

the Democratic Republic of Congo (“RDC”) remains

unresolved to date despite the best efforts of our team

and the project’s other contributing partners, Industrial

Development Corporation of South Africa (“IDC”) and

the IFC (International Finance Corporation).

In February 2010, following actions taken by the

RDC and Gécamines to wrongfully cancel the

Contract of Association, ourselves, IFC and IDC

commenced international arbitration at the

International Chamber of Commerce in Paris. 

At this point, we believe this is the appropriate

course of action to oblige the Government of the

RDC and Gécamines to respect their undertakings

and obligations with respect to the Contract 

of Association.

O B J E C T I V E S  F O R  2 0 1 0

Our objectives for 2010 are extensive and as

always, would not be achievable without the skills

and enthusiasm of our employees:

�  Health, Safety and the Environment – continue to

promote the health, safety and development of our

employees and to enrich the environment and

communities in which we operate

�  Developing and motivating our workforce – continue

our long-term policy of recruiting, developing and

motivating the best people in the industry

�  Ravensthorpe project – advance modifications

towards commissioning in the second half of 2011

�  Kevitsa project – advance development towards

commercial production in mid-2012

�  Kalumbila exploration project – begin intensive

drilling program

�  Kolwezi project – pursue resolution of Contract of

Association and other matters

�  Acquisitions – pursue opportunities to diversify

both geographically and across commodity lines

T H A N K  YO U

I extend my heartfelt thanks to the governments,

communities, shareholders, organizations and

partners in the industry whose support contributed

to First Quantum’s accomplishments and success in

2009. I also thank our employees for their dedication,

hard work and enthusiasm. As I have said in prior

years’ letters – without high-quality people, even the

richest deposit cannot be developed successfully.

On behalf of the Board of Directors, we look forward

to continuing working with you in 2010 and beyond.

Signed by 

P H I L I P  K . R .  PA S C A L L

Chairman & CEO
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We repair existing
education facilities 
and construct new
school buildings.

We undertake 
school projects at 
all of our current
operations.

We continue to support the schools we have built and invest in the children’s education.

This support takes many forms including: maintaining school infrastructure; paying

teachers’ salaries; supplying educational materials; desks and chairs; and assisting with

school water and electricity bills.

Education
We invest in education

infrastructure and services

to improve the lives of 

our employees, their

families and immediate

communities.

Social Investment

Quantum Pages 6-8 Rev:2009_First Quantum  07/04/10  12:45 PM  Page 8



H20

We drill bore holes 
and supply pumps in
rural areas providing
access to clean water.

HIV/Aids

Our programs are 
non-discriminatory and
provide considerable
treatment support.

We renovated and upgraded the Mary Begg Memorial Clinic, which provides accessible 

high-quality health services to the Ndola community. The clinic’s services extend well

beyond the provision of primary health care and include the management of programs like

‘Well Women’, pediatric HIV programs, home care education and training, and support

mobile units that provide a range of services.

Health &
Infrastructure
We provide a range of

health care services to local

communities and our

infrastructure development

program is widespread.
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F I R S T  Q U A N T U M  A S S E T S
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Kansanshi copper-gold mine

� Located near Solwezi in the North Western
Province of Zambia

� Began commercial production in April 2005 
� 13-year estimated minelife
� Open pit mining
� Ore treatment is flexible to allow for variation
in ore type:
– Sulphide milling circuit with annual thoughput
capacity of over 12 million tonnes
– Electrowinning facility with annual capacity 
of 140,000 tonnes of copper cathode

� High pressure leach facility
� Carbon-in-leach gold facility
� Employs approximately 3,500 workers

� Mined 18.7 million tonnes of ore
� Average sulphide and mixed ore grade 
of 1.1% copper

� Average oxide ore grade of 1.5% copper
� Average copper recovery of 91%
� Total copper production of 244,979 tonnes
� Total gold production of 99,936 ounces 
� Cash cost of production of $0.99 per pound 
of copper

� Increase sulphide ore treatment capacity 
by approximately 10%

� Increase flotation capacity to complement
higher ore treatment capacity

� Install additional concentrators to increase
gold production

� Pursue options to improve gold recoveries

Guelb Moghrein copper-gold mine

� Located near the town of Akjoujt in Mauritania
� Began commercial production in October 2006
� 8-year estimated minelife
� Open pit mining
� Processing facilities include:
– Annual throughput capacity of 3.8 million
tonnes
– Gold recovery circuit

� Employs approximately 1,051 workers

� Mined 2.7 million tonnes of ore
� Average ore grade of 1.6% copper
� Average copper recovery of 89%
� Produced 36,608 tonnes of copper 
in concentrate

� Produced 93,352 ounces of gold 
� Cash cost of production of $0.44 per 
pound of copper

� Improve energy efficiency with successful
commissioning of new HFO power station

� Complete 3.8 million tonnes per year
throughput expansion project

� Improve gold recoveries with installation 
of additional concentrators

Frontier copper mine

� Located near the town of Sakania in 
the Democratic Republic of Congo

� Began commercial production in 
November 2007

� 15-year estimated minelife
� Open pit mining
� Processing facilities to produce 
copper concentrate

� Employs approximately 1,657 workers

� Establish more efficient work areas 
in the pit

� Reduce mining costs with new AC powered
trolley assist haul trucks

� Continue and improve on cost saving
initiatives implemented in late 2008

� Mined 8.1 million tonnes of ore
� Average ore grade of 1.2% copper
� Average copper recovery of 92%
� Produced 92,353 tonnes of copper 
in concentrate

� Cash cost of production of $1.13 per 
pound of copper

Bwana Mkubwa copper SX/EW plant

� Located near the city of Ndola in Zambia
� Produces copper cathode and sulphuric acid
� Employs approximately 219 workers

� Process the Lonshi oxide ore at an output 
level of approximately 800 tonnes per month

� Seek additional sources of economically
suitable feed

O P E R AT I O N S 2 0 0 9  H I G H L I G H T S 2 0 1 0  P R I O R I T I E S
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Ravensthorpe nickel project

� Located in Ravensthorpe, Western Australia
� 30+ year estimated minelife
� Open pit mine and hydrometallurgical 
process plant

� Modification capital budget of $150 million
� Expect to start commissioning in second 
half 2011

� Expected average annual production of 
nickel metal:
– 39,000 tonnes for the first five years 
after restart 
– 28,000 tonnes over the expected life 
of mine 

� Acquired for $340 million (transactions 
closed in February 2010)

� Modify the crushing, conveying, stockpile 
and reclaim areas of the plant

Kevitsa nickel-copper project

� Located near the city of Rovaniemi in 
northern Finland

� 20+ year estimated minelife 
� Open pit mine and process facility
� Designed for 5 million tonnes per annum 
with built in expansion capabilities

� Capital cost estimate of 
$360 – $375 million 

� Commercial production targeted for mid-2012

� Finalized the Engineering Study and 
technical report for the updated resources 
and reserves

� Continued extensive exploration 
drilling program

� Received all material mining permits
� Approved development of project
� Began basis engineering

� Begin detailed engineering
� Continue exploration drilling program
� Advance development towards 
commercial production

Kalumbila

� Located near Solwezi in the North Western
Province of Zambia

� Early stage with high grade copper and 
nickel intercepts reported

� Intensive drilling program planned for 2010

Kolwezi copper-cobalt project

� Located near the city of Kolwezi in the 
Katanga province in the Democratic 
Republic of Congo

� Development currently suspended pending
international arbitration process

� Could begin production within 12 months 
from recommencement of construction 
and produce approximately 70,000 tonnes 
of copper annually

Fishtie copper project

� Located near the town of Mkushi in Zambia
� Evaluate development option

Lonshi underground option

� Located in the Katanga province of 
Democratic Republic of Congo

� Evaluate the mining conditions for 
extracting the significant underground 
resource and processing options

P R O J E C T S  U N D E R  D E V E L O P M E N T 2 0 0 9  H I G H L I G H T S 2 0 1 0  P R I O R I T I E S

O T H E R  P R O J E C T S
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SUMMARY  OPERAT ING  AND  F INANC IAL  DATA
Three months ended Year ended

(USD millions unless otherwise noted) December 31 December 31

                                                                                    2009                2008                    2009                2008                2007

Realized copper price (per lb) $      2.79 $     (0.04) $      2.16 $      2.22 $      2.97

Production – copper (tonnes)   98,528  95,635     373,940     334,415    226,693

Production – gold (ounces)   62,679  39,644     193,288     116,177    107,961

Sales – copper (tonnes)   98,171  97,280     366,581     334,787    223,907

Net sales $    656.3 $      12.4 $ 1,902.9 $ 1,740.4 $ 1,539.2

Net earnings (loss) $    227.2 $   (491.6) $    463.4 $      45.9 $    520.3

Earnings (loss) per share $      2.91 $     (7.19) $      6.14 $      0.67 $      7.72

Average copper unit cash cost of 

   production (C1)(1) (per lb) $      0.97 $      1.26 $      0.96 $      1.23 $      1.04

Cash   $    959.5 $    216.5 $    959.5 $    216.5 $    222.5

(1) C1 cost is a non-GAAP measure. See “Regulatory disclosures – non-GAAP measures” for further information.
Unless otherwise indicated, all comparisons of performance throughout this report are to the comparative periods for 2008.

FOURTH  QUART ER  H IGHL IGHT S

�  Record quarterly and yearly copper production on successful plant expansions at Kansanshi and 

Guelb Moghrein

�  58% increase in Q4 gold production to record levels at Kansanshi and Guelb Moghrein on gold circuit and 

gold plant expansions

�  23% reduction in the Q4 average copper unit cash cost of production (C1) due to cost saving initiatives, 

lower process input costs and higher gold credit; annual reduction of 22%

�  Q4 net earnings of $227.2 million and EPS of $2.91 realized on higher copper price and lower production

costs

�  Announcements made to acquire the Ravensthorpe nickel operation in Australia for $340.0 million and 

Kiwara PLC, which holds prospecting licences in Zambia, for approximately $260.2 million

�  Strong closing cash and working capital position realized on cash flows from operations and financing 

activities in 2009

2009
M A N A G E M E N T ’ S  D I S C U S S I O N  A N D  A N A LY S I S

Fourth Quarter and Year Ended December 31, 2009 
(expressed in United States dollars, unless otherwise noted)

March 15, 2010

For further information on First Quantum Minerals Ltd. (the “Company”), reference should be made to its public filings (including its most recently

filed AIF) which are available on SEDAR at www.sedar.com. Information is also available on the Company’s website at www.first-quantum.com.

Information on risks associated with investing in the Company’s securities and technical and scientific information under National Instrument 43-101

concerning the Company’s material properties, including information about mineral resources and reserves, are contained in the Company’s most

recently filed AIF. This interim information is prepared in accordance with Canadian GAAP. 
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REC ENT  D EVELOPMENT S

�  Development of the Kevitsa nickel-copper-PGE project in Finland was approved in Q4 with increased mineral

reserves published in November 2009. Project construction has commenced and commercial production is

targeted for mid 2012.

�  Construction work has commenced at the Ravensthorpe nickel operation on modifying the crushing, conveying,

stockpile and reclaim areas and will continue for approximately the next 12 months, followed by approximately

six months of commissioning and ramp-up. The total modification cost is estimated at $150.0 million.

�  In February 2010, the Company established a physical metal marketing division to manage offtake sales,

marketing, logistics and administration for all tonnage produced by the Company’s mining operations.

�  In Q1 2010, the Company, along with partners the IFC (International Finance Corporation) and the Industrial

Development Corporation of South Africa (“IDC”), commenced international arbitration against La Générale 

des carrières et des mines (“Gécamines”) and the République démocratique du Congo (“RDC”) regarding 

the cancellation of the Kolwezi project.

�  The Company continues to evaluate the Lonshi underground project with a development decision pending. 

A drilling program is currently underway to define possible extensions to the ore body.

�  The Bwana Mkubwa copper SX/EW plant was restarted in January 2010 to process the stockpiled ore from the

depleted Lonshi open pit mine. Grade A copper cathode production at an average rate of 800 tonnes of copper

cathode per month is expected to continue until the end of 2010.

NEAR  T ERM  OUTLOOK

�  Estimated production for 2010 is 385,000 tonnes of copper and 240,000 ounces of gold

�  Estimated average C1 cost for 2010 is $0.97 per pound. The gold credit is expected to increase with the

additional estimated production. Management of processing costs will remain a key objective in the year.

Higher mining costs are expected due to increased stripping activity.

�  Kansanshi now has three distinct fully operational processing routes. These routes, which cater for oxide/leach,

mixed float and sulphide feeds, will continue to be optimized and metallurgical recoveries are expected to 

be enhanced. Gold production is expected to improve as a result of the commissioning of additional gravity

concentrators in early 2010. New AC powered mining equipment will be commissioned with the objective of

reducing unit costs and improving fleet reliability. Following an extensive geological review and drilling program

at Kansanshi, a revised mineral resource and reserve estimate is pending.

�  At Frontier, additional mining flexibility will be applied to the mining operations through advanced mine planning

and the utilization of AC powered haul trucks. The new haul trucks are expected to reduce costs and enhance

operational reliability which in turn should result in an increase in mining volumes to ensure that ore feed rates

are maintained or improved. In addition, a dewatering shaft project has commenced in order to maintain

favourable ground conditions for mining as the open pit deepens.

�  At Guelb Moghrein, the final commissioning of the new heavy fuel oil (“HFO”) power station in Q1 is expected

to lower generating costs as all power will be derived from the new power station with all other power generator

units expected to remain off-line. The commissioning of the high pressure grinding rollers (“HPGR”) unit in early

2010 should mark the completion of the 3.8 million tonne per annum expansion project and allow for the

further enhancement of both gold and copper recoveries.

�  An intensive drilling program is planned in 2010 for the Kalumbila exploration project in Zambia, which was

acquired with Kiwara PLC and additional drilling programs have been initiated in Zambia, Finland and the RDC.
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REVENUES Three months ended Year ended
(USD millions unless otherwise noted) December 31 December 31

                                                                                                                 2009                2008                2009                2008

Net Sales (after provisional pricing and realization charges)

Kansanshi             – copper                                                   391.8             81.2        1,189.8        1,180.4

                            – gold                                                        29.1             10.1             74.4             44.1

Frontier                  – copper                                                   165.8            (73.9)          439.2           287.8

Guelb Moghrein      – copper                                                     45.4            (13.0)          115.7           137.7

                            – gold                                                        24.2             11.1             81.6             53.4

Bwana/Lonshi       – copper                                                          –              (3.1)              0.4             35.4

                            – acid                                                              –                   –               1.8               1.6

Net sales                                                                             656.3             12.4        1,902.9        1,740.4

Copper provisional pricing adjustment included above                  5.5          (212.7)            40.0             44.5

                                                                                                               USD/lb              USD/lb              USD/lb              USD/lb

Copper Selling Price

Current period sales                                                                3.00             1.35             2.35             2.50

Prior period provisional pricing adjustment                                0.03            (0.99)            0.05             0.06

Treatment charges/refining charges (“TC/RC”) 

   and freight parity charges                                                    (0.24)           (0.40)           (0.24)           (0.34)

Realized copper price                                                              2.79            (0.04)            2.16             2.22

The average realized copper price for Q4 was significantly higher than Q4 2008, when the sharp decline in 

copper price impacted both the Q4 sales and provisional pricing adjustment. The realized copper price improved

consistently through 2009 aided by increased local smelter capacity which resulted in reduced realization charges.

Copper sales volumes for Q4 increased 1% to 98,171 tonnes over Q4 2008. Sales volumes during Q4 were

consistent with production. The 2009 annual sales volume increased 9% due to a 12% increase in copper

production.

The Q4 positive provisional pricing adjustment resulted from the finalization of contracts totalling 16,364 tonnes

of copper at an average price of $2.94 per pound ($6,486 per tonne). These contracts were provisionally priced

at $2.79 per pound ($6,149 per tonne) at September 30, 2009 and were finalized during Q4 2009.

A positive provisional pricing adjustment for 2009 resulted from the finalization of 2008 year end sales contracts

totalling 79,293 tonnes of copper at an average price of $1.56 per pound ($3,438 per tonne). These contracts

were provisionally priced at $1.33 per pound ($2,932 per tonne) at December 31, 2008 and were finalized 

during 2009.

At December 31, 2009, 21,647 tonnes of copper provisionally priced at $3.34 per pound ($7,361 per tonne)

remain subject to final pricing in January and February 2010. Refer to the ‘Outlook’ section for further discussion.

Gold revenues increased by 151% for Q4 and 60% for the year. The increases resulted from higher gold production

from copper in concentrate and tolled copper sales and from the operation of the new gold plants at Guelb

Moghrein and Kansanshi. Gold revenues were further improved by the higher gold price and lower realization

charges incurred on gold dore sales during 2009.

Annual Report 2009 First Quantum Minerals Ltd. 15
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S EGMENT ED  OPERAT ING  R E SULT S

Kansanshi Copper and Gold Operation Three months ended Year ended
December 31 December 31

                                                                                                                 2009                2008                2009                2008

Production (tonnes)

   Copper cathode                                                               21,535         25,716         92,044       102,353

   Copper in concentrate                                                      16,017         25,641         65,920         67,780

   Copper cathode tolled                                                      24,901         10,657         87,015         45,181

Total copper production (tonnes)                                          62,453         62,014       244,979       215,314

Gold production (ounces)                                                     32,476         23,633         99,936         54,252

Sulphide and mixed ore tonnes milled (000’s)                         4,343           2,956         15,582           9,219

Sulphide and mixed ore grade processed (%)                              1.0               1.3               1.1               1.2

Sulphide and mixed copper recovery (%)                                      86                95                91                93

Oxide ore tonnes milled (000’s)                                             1,478           1,414           5,661           5,972

Oxide ore grade processed (%)                                                   1.4               1.7               1.5               1.7

Oxide copper recovery (%)                                                           93                93                91                94

Copper sales (tonnes)                                                         62,417         60,156       239,578       207,701

Cash costs (C1) (per lb)(1) $    0.96 $    1.24 $    0.99 $    1.16

Total costs (C3) (per lb)(1) $    1.28 $    1.52 $    1.27 $    1.63

Gross operating profit (loss) (USD M) $  231.2 $   (66.9) $  610.4 $  664.2

(1) C1 costs and C3 costs are non-GAAP measures. See “Regulatory disclosures – non-GAAP measures” for further information.

Copper production increased 1% in Q4 and 14% in 2009 achieving records in both periods. The addition of the

mixed ore circuit during 2009 allowed for the effective processing of mixed acid soluble and acid insoluble copper

ore to produce copper in concentrate. This ore type was previously stockpiled, and due to the successful recent

introduction of the mixed ore circuit and continuous improvements made during 2009, mixed ore now represents

a significant portion of Kansanshi’s total copper production. The mixed ore circuit contributed 14,400 tonnes and

32,200 tonnes of contained copper for Q4 and 2009, respectively.

Q4 sulphide and mixed ore tonnes milled increased by 47% with capacity gains realized from the 12 million tonnes

per annum expansion and the addition of the mixed ore circuit in 2009. The increase in throughput was partially

offset by decreases in ore grades processed and recoveries of sulphide and mixed copper contained. Recoveries

were lower due to the inherently lower recovery rates of the new mixed ore circuit and the ore grade processed

was lower due to a decrease in mined ore grades during Q4.

Q4 tolled copper cathode production from the Mufulira smelter increased by 134% from Q4 2008 due to capacity

improvements throughout 2009. Kansanshi’s high pressure leach system (“HPL”) continued to process Frontier’s

concentrates and as a result there was no processing of Kansanshi concentrates through the HPL in Q4.

Copper cathode production decreased 16% during Q4 and 10% in 2009, in comparison to 2008, as output was

restricted by decreased availability of higher grade ore in the mine pit.

Gold production improved through 2009 achieving a quarterly record of 32,476 ounces in Q4. Production benefited

from increased ore throughput, the addition of gravity concentrators and further upgrades to the gold plant during

Q4. The gold plant contributed 8,800 ounces of the total gold in dore production during Q4.
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Compared to Q4 2008, Kansanshi’s Q4 average cash unit cost of production (C1) decreased by 23% for several

reasons: cost saving initiatives implemented in late 2008, an increase in the gold credit, lower sulphur prices and

therefore acid price and an impairment against stockpile inventory recorded in 2008. The gold credit was realized

on record gold sales volumes and higher realized prices during Q4 2009. Acid consumption and prices have

decreased significantly from 2008 when local acid availability was limited and sulphur prices were high. Kansanshi’s

average total unit cost of production (C3) was 16% lower due to the suspension of the Zambian concentrate

export levy after Q1 2009 which was partially offset by an increase in the Q4 2009 depreciation expense resulting

from the capital expansions during the year. The concentrate export levy was introduced in March 2008 but was

temporarily suspended in March 2009 for the balance of 2009 in response to insufficient smelter capacity in

Zambia to treat domestic concentrate production.

Frontier Copper Operation Three months ended Year ended
December 31 December 31

                                                                                                                 2009                2008                2009                2008

Production – copper in concentrate (tonnes)                          24,259         24,917         92,353         80,177

Sulphide ore tonnes milled (000’s)                                         2,280           2,178           8,068           7,122

Sulphide ore grade processed (%)                                              1.2               1.3               1.2               1.3

Copper recovery (%)                                                                   91                91                92                89

Copper sales (tonnes)                                                         26,424         28,533         91,567         87,022

Cash costs (C1) (USD per lb)(1) $    1.32 $    1.53 $    1.13 $    1.52

Total costs (C3) (USD per lb)(1) $    1.52 $    1.67 $    1.30 $    1.82

Gross operating profit (loss) (USD M) $  104.1 $ (137.1) $  270.0 $    86.9

(1) C1 costs and C3 costs are non-GAAP measures. See “Regulatory disclosures – non-GAAP measures” for further information.

Copper production decreased by 3% in Q4 and increased by 15% in the year compared to the same periods 

in 2008. Q4 production was impacted by lower ore grades processed as mining activities were mainly focused 

on waste stripping in preparation for the rainy season. Full year 2009 production benefited from increased ore

throughput as efforts to improve mill rates were successful. Included in Frontier’s total copper in concentrate

production was approximately 2,450 tonnes that were processed through Kansanshi’s HPL in Q4 and 11,050 tonnes

in 2009.

Frontier’s Q4 average cash unit cost of production (C1) was 14% lower than Q4 2008 due to decreases in

realization charges as a result of changes in export contract terms and increased sales to local smelters. 

This decrease was offset partially by the increase in ore costs caused by increased waste stripping in Q4. 

The full year 2009 C1 costs were also lower following the implementation of cost saving initiatives started in 

Q4 2008. There were efficiency gains in on processing costs for the year due to higher mill throughput and 

higher copper production in 2009.

Operating profit is significantly higher than the comparative periods in 2008 due to the increase in the realized

copper price and decrease in total operating costs. The 2008 results were impacted by the sharp decline in the

Q4 2008 copper price and higher costs associated with the first full year of operations at Frontier.
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Guelb Moghrein Copper and Gold Operation Three months ended Year ended
December 31 December 31

                                                                                                                 2009                2008                2009                2008

Production – copper in concentrate (tonnes)                          11,816           8,177         36,608         33,073

Gold production (ounces)                                                     30,203         16,011         93,352         61,925

Sulphide ore tonnes milled (000’s)                                            769              553           2,287           2,072

Sulphide ore grade processed (%)                                              1.7               1.7               1.8               1.9

Copper recovery (%)                                                                   92                85                89                86

Copper sales (tonnes)                                                           9,330           8,073         35,436         34,070

Cash costs (C1) (USD per lb)(1) $    0.63 $    0.96 $    0.44 $    0.70

Total costs (C3) (USD per lb)(1) $    1.02 $    1.08 $    0.83 $    1.05

Gross operating profit (loss) (USD M) $    41.0 $   (27.9) $    94.6 $    91.9

(1) C1 costs and C3 costs are non-GAAP measures. See “Regulatory disclosures – non-GAAP measures” for further information.

Copper production increased by 45% in Q4 and by 11% for 2009 due to increased plant throughput. Ore

throughput in Q4 was 44% higher than Q4 2008 due to the completion of the expansion to 3.8 million tonne

throughput per annum in Q3 2009.

Gold production increased by 89% in Q4 and by 51% for 2009 due to increased plant throughput, higher gold

grades treated and the addition of the gold dore smelter in Q1 2009. The gold dore smelter produced

approximately 3,500 ounces of gold in dore in Q4 and 14,300 ounces of gold in dore in 2009.

Guelb Moghrein’s average cash unit cost of production (C1) was 34% lower in Q4 compared to Q4 2008. This

reduction was due to an increase in the gold credit and efficiencies gained from the 45% increase in copper

production in Q4 2009. The full year C1 cost for 2009 was 37% lower than 2008 also due to the increases in

gold and copper production in 2009.

Guelb Moghrein’s operating profit was higher against the comparative periods in 2008 due to the lower total

production costs and higher realized copper and gold prices in Q4 and for 2009.

Bwana/Lonshi Copper Operation Three months ended Year ended
December 31 December 31

                                                                                                                 2009                2008                2009                2008

Production – copper cathode (tonnes)                                            –              527                  –           5,851

Copper sales (tonnes)                                                                  –              518                  –           5,994

Gross operating profit (loss) (USD M) $    12.7 $   (64.2) $     (5.9) $   (99.5)

The Bwana Mkubwa site remained on care and maintenance as at December 31, 2009. The operating gain at

Bwana/Lonshi in Q4 2009 was recognized on a net realizable value of inventory adjustment of $15.5 million.

In January 2010, transportation of the Lonshi ore stockpile provided sufficient feed to restart the Bwana Mkubwa

copper SX/EW plant, with grade A copper cathode production expected in 2009 at an average rate of 800 tonnes

per month. The Company has recorded a partial reversal of the 2008 adjustment to net realizable value of

inventory of $15.5 million as the conditions causing this writedown have improved.
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COS T S  AND  E XP ENSE S Three months ended Year ended
(USD millions unless otherwise noted) December 31 December 31

                                                                                                                 2009                2008                2009                2008

Gross operating profit (loss)                                                   389.0          (296.1)          969.1           743.5

General and administrative                                                       (5.3)             (7.1)           (25.3)           (31.4)

Other income (expenses)                                                           5.3              (5.3)            26.2              (0.5)

Derivative instrument adjustments                                             3.6              (0.1)         (135.9)             (6.1)

Exploration                                                                            (16.0)             (9.1)           (25.9)           (28.5)

Interest                                                                                 (18.3)             (9.6)           (60.4)           (31.8)

Income taxes                                                                         (88.6)            61.2          (200.3)         (247.2)

Non-controlling interests   (42.5)    28.7   (84.1)   (97.9)

Net earnings (loss) before impairment charge  227.2 (237.4)  463.4  300.1

Impairment charge on investments         – (254.2)         – (254.2)

Net earnings (loss) after impairment charge  227.2 (491.6)  463.4    45.9

Earnings (loss) per share 

   – basic (USD per share) $    2.91 $   (7.19) $    6.14 $    0.67

   – diluted (USD per share) $    2.67 $   (7.19) $    5.92 $    0.67

Weighted average shares outstanding

   – basic (number of shares – millions)                                    78.2             68.4             75.5             68.2

   – diluted (number of shares – millions)    87.9    68.4    81.0    68.9

General and administrative costs decreased in Q4 and 2009 from 2008 due to cost saving initiatives implemented

in late 2008 and a reduction in stock-based compensation expense in 2009. Other income (expenses) includes 

a gain on sale of marketable securities of $9.6 million for Q4 and $18.6 million for 2009.

The Company implemented a hedging program during Q1 2009 due to the uncertain economic outlook and the

steep fall in the copper price during Q4 2008. These copper hedges were entered into in order to protect the

Company against possible further declines in the copper price. Subsequent to entering into the hedges, the copper

price increased significantly resulting in the derivative instrument adjustments for 2009.

Exploration expenses include $20.4 million incurred at the Lonshi underground evaluation project for 2009.

Interest expense was higher than the comparative periods as the average debt level increased following the issue

of the 6%, $500 million convertible bond during Q2. In addition, due to the significant changes in the credit

conditions, the $250 million corporate revolving loan was renewed at higher costs in Q1.

Non-controlling interests expense has risen from 2008 due to the increase in net income of Kansanshi, Guelb

Moghrein and Frontier in 2009.
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MANAGEMENT’S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (continued)

F INANC IAL  POS I T ION  AND  L IQU ID I T Y Three months ended Year ended
(USD millions unless otherwise noted) December 31 December 31

                                                                                                                 2009                2008                2009                2008

Cash flows from operating activities

– before working capital                                                         269.9          (148.2)          678.1           636.6

– after working capital                                                           270.1             43.4           562.6           765.4

Cash flows from financing activities                                         (47.5)           (47.7)          547.0            (24.2)

Cash flows from investing activities (111.1) (106.1) (366.6) (765.0)

Net cash flows                                                                      111.5          (110.4)          743.0            (23.8)

Cash balance          919.2  176.2  919.2  176.2

Available credit facilities

   – Corporate revolving loan and short-term facility                 250.0           200.0           250.0           200.0

   – Corporate revolving credit and term loan facility                   50.0                   –             50.0                   –

Cash flows from operating activities per share (basic)(1)

   – before working capital (USD per share) $    3.45 $   (2.17) $    8.98 $    9.33

   – after working capital (USD per share) $    3.45 $    0.63 $    7.45 $  11.23

(1) Cash flow per share is a non-GAAP measure. See “Regulatory disclosures – Calculation of operating cash flow per share” for 
further information.

Operating cash flows continued to be generated from positive operating results during Q4.

Financing activities during Q4 include a scheduled repayment on the Kansanshi subordinated debt facility and the

reclassification of cash to restricted cash as required under the corporate revolving credit and term loan facility.

During 2009, the Company generated cash through equity and debt financing. In April 2009, the Company

completed an equity financing by issuing 9,343,750 common shares of the Company at a price of CAD37.00 per

share for gross proceeds of CAD345.7 million. The net proceeds, after fees and expenses, were $269.5 million.

In June 2009, the Company completed an issue of a $500 million 6%, five-year unsecured convertible bond for

net proceeds of $488.0 million after the payment of commissions, fees and expenses related to the offering.

During 2009, the Company repaid the balance of $50.0 million on the corporate revolving credit facility. Subsequent

to December 31, 2009, this $250.0 million facility was extended and will be available for draw until January 2011.

The Company also repaid the balance of $11.0 million outstanding on the Kansanshi project completion facility.

Capital expenditures during Q4 were lower than previous periods due to the suspension of the Kolwezi development

project on September 16, 2009. Kansanshi’s mixed ore circuit and sulphide circuit expansions were completed

during Q3 and expenditures on the gold recovery process continued in Q4. The plant expansion to 3.8 million

tonnes per annum at Guelb Moghrein was substantially completed in Q3 and expenditures continued on the gold

recovery circuit into Q4. During Q4, the Company paid a deposit of $34.0 million in relation to the acquisition of

the Ravensthorpe nickel operation.

In addition to the Company’s substantial cash reserves, additional sources of funding available include the

$250.0 million corporate revolving loan that has been extended to expire in January 2011 and $50.0 million

available under the corporate revolving credit and term loan facility. The Company’s working capital balance 

(not including cash and debt) at December 31, 2009 increased by $228.4 million from December 31, 2008 due

to an increase in the accounts receivable balance as a result of the sharp increase in copper price from 2008 to

2009. Included in the working capital balance is finished goods inventory of approximately 26,063 tonnes of

contained copper.
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As at December 31, 2009, the Company had the following contractual obligations outstanding:

                                                                               Less than            1 – 2            2 – 3            3 – 4            4 – 5 
(USD millions)                                               Total           1 year            years            years            years            years     Thereafter

Term debt                                      191.6          84.5          85.9            5.3            5.3            5.3            5.3

Convertible bonds                          500.0               –               –               –               –        500.0               –

Accounts payables                         643.8        643.8               –               –               –               –               –

Deferred payments                             9.1            0.4            0.4            0.4            0.4               –            7.5

Commitments                                112.9        112.9               –               –               –               –               –

Asset retirement obligations             21.9               –               –               –               –               –          21.9

INVENTORY
                                                                                                                                   Copper (tonnes)         Gold in dore (ounces)

Kansanshi                                                                                                     22,059                        1,415

Frontier                                                                                                              963                               –

Guelb Moghrein                                                                                               3,041                        1,120

Total                                                                                                             26,063                        2,535

Copper in concentrate increased by 400 tonnes in Q4 to 26,063 tonnes at December 31, 2009, with an average

cost of approximately $1.15 per pound ($2,529 per tonne). Sales volumes during Q4 were consistent with

production and local smelter capacity remained strong. The high pressure leach facility at Kansanshi was offline

for maintenance towards the end of 2009, with approximately 270 tonnes of concentrate stockpile awaiting

further processing. Approximately 18,900 tonnes of Kansanshi copper in concentrate was in the process of being

treated or stockpiled for treatment at the Mufulira smelter as at December 31, 2009. Contained gold in dore

inventory increased from Q3 to 2,535 ounces due to timing of shipments and increasing dore production at

Kansanshi and Guelb Moghrein in Q4. Gold contained in copper in concentrate is not included in the inventory

balances noted above.

CONVER T IBL E  BONDS

The Company issued $500.0 million of convertible bonds (the ‘Bonds’) in June 2009 for net proceeds of

$488.0 million after the payment of commissions and expenses related to the offering. The Bonds bear interest

at 6% per annum, payable semi-annually in equal instalments and are due on June 19, 2014 (the ‘Final Maturity

Date’). These Bonds may be converted into the Company’s common shares, at the option of the holder thereof,

at any time from October 19, 2009 to the close of business falling seven business days prior to the Final Maturity

Date. The conversion price (the “Conversion Price”) is USD56.39 (CAD63.11) per common share for a maximum

total of 8,866,820 common shares issuable upon conversion. In addition, if certain fundamental changes occur

to the Company, holders of the Bonds may be entitled to an adjustment to the Conversion Price. The Company

has the option to call the Bonds after July 3, 2012 until the Final Maturity Date, in the event that the trading price

of the common shares exceeds 140% of the Conversion Price over a certain period. In addition, the Company has

the right to redeem the Bonds if at any time the aggregate principal amount of the Bonds outstanding is equal to

or less than 15% of the aggregate principal amount of the Bonds initially issued.

As the bonds are convertible into common shares of the Company, the Company is required to account for the

Bonds as both debt and equity. The Company elected to use the fair value approach to value the debt portion 

and the residual value approach to allocate the remaining value to equity. The result of this accounting approach

was an allocation of $431.1 million as debt and $56.9 million as equity, which is equal to the net proceeds of

$488.0 million. The debt portion of the Bond will be increased over the term of the Bonds to the face value 

of $500.0 million.
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MANAGEMENT’S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (continued)

COMPREHENS IV E  INCOME

The market value of available-for-sale investments continued to increase during Q4 resulting in the Company

recognizing a tax effected increase in the fair value of investments of $61.6 million for Q4 and $297.2 million 

for 2009.

SHAREHOLDERS ’  E QU I T Y

Shareholders’ equity increased due to the equity financing, the convertible bond issuance, the positive operating

results and the increase in the fair value of the Company’s marketable security investments.

The Company’s equity financing resulted in the issuance of 9,343,750 common shares for net proceeds of

$269.5 million and the convertible bond issuance resulted in an increase to shareholders’ equity of $56.9 million.

As at the date of this report the Company has 80,549,483 shares outstanding.

DEVELOPMENT  AC T I V I T I E S

Acquisition of the Ravensthorpe nickel operation, Australia

In December 2009, the company entered into an agreement with BHP Billiton to acquire the Ravensthorpe nickel

operation (“Ravensthorpe”) subject to relevant approvals from the Australian Foreign Investment Review Board

and the West Australian Minister for Mines and Petroleum. The government approvals were received in February

2010 and the finalization of the acquisition was completed on February 10, 2010 for $340.0 million.

Ravensthorpe is located in Western Australia, approximately 550 kilometres south-east of Perth. It is an open pit

mine and hydrometallurgical process plant that uses proven technology to recover nickel and cobalt to produce 

a mixed nickel cobalt hydroxide intermediate product. Ravensthorpe’s development was completed in 2007.

However, operations were suspended in January 2009 after the LME nickel price dropped to as low as $8,810.00

per tonne in late 2008.

The Company is planning to spend the next 12 months constructing two additional crushing plants in the

modification of the crushing, conveying, stockpile and reclaim areas of the plant. This is expected to be followed

by approximately six months of commissioning and ramp-up. The capital requirement for the modification is

estimated at approximately $150.0 million, depending on currency exchange rates. The Company expects

Ravensthorpe’s average annual production of nickel metal will be approximately 39,000 tonnes for the first five

years after recommencement of operations and an average annual production of 28,000 tonnes of nickel metal

over the expected life of mine of 32 years.

Acquisition of Kiwara PLC

In November 2009, the Company entered into an implementation agreement to acquire the entire issued share

capital of Kiwara PLC (“Kiwara”) by way of scheme of arrangement (the “Scheme”). At the time, Kiwara owned 

a 85% interest in mineral prospecting licences (the “Licence Area”) on the periphery of the Kabombo Dome in

North Western Province, Zambia, and had an option to acquire the remaining 15%. The Licence Area includes 

the Kalumbila Copper deposit which represents an early stage opportunity to develop a relatively low-grade but

extensive copper resource.

Pursuant to the Scheme, Kiwara shareholders receive 0.0085 First Quantum shares and GBP0.375 for each

Kiwara share held. The Scheme became effective on January 29, 2010 and the acquisition was completed at 

a value of approximately $260.2 million.

Subsequent to the successful acquisition of Kiwara, the Company, through its wholly owned subsidiaries,

exercised options to purchase 10% of the issued share capital of Kalumbila Minerals Limited (“Kalumbila”)

increasing the Company’s ownership to 95% of the issued share capital of Kalumbila and the Licence Area.
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Acquisition of the non-controlling interest in Mauritanian Copper Mines SARL

In February 2010, the Company completed the acquisition of the 20% non-controlling interest in Mauritanian

Copper Mines SARL, which owns the Guelb Moghrein copper and gold operation, for $63.0 million.

Kevitsa nickel/copper/PGE project, Finland

The Company announced Board approval for development of the Kevitsa project on November 30, 2009.

Concurrently, an Engineering Study was finalized and a technical report for the updated Kevitsa mineral resource

and reserve was published and has been filed on SEDAR. The new mineral resource shows an increase in both

nickel and copper grades. Ongoing delineation drilling has extended the mineralization both south and east with

an updated mineral resource estimate anticipated to be assessed in mid 2010.

Basic engineering has commenced and detailed engineering design is expected to begin in March 2010. 

A final contract on building the access road to the mine site was signed with the Lapland Road Administration

Authority. The new Vajusuvanto bridge leading to the mine area was officially opened by the minister in charge in

November 2009.

Kansanshi copper/gold operation, Zambia

Sulphide ore treatment capacity will be increased by approximately 10% and flexibility will be improved upon the

inclusion of secondary crushing in Q2 2010 in conjunction with mill feed belt capacity upgrades and modifications

to the pebble crushing. Additional flotation capacity is being planned to ensure that efficiency losses are

mitigated as ore treatment rates are increased. The replacement of the SAG mill on the oxide circuit was

completed in Q1 2010.

The project to improve recovery of gold to gravity concentrates via additional gravity concentrators progressed

with rapid and successful commissioning of two additional gravity concentrators in Q1 2010. Two more gravity

concentrators are scheduled to be installed in Q2 2010. Additional research projects are underway to improve

secondary recovery of gold from the gravity concentrate streams.

Guelb Moghrein copper/gold operation, Mauritania

The new HPGR comminution circuit is progressing with all major items of equipment on site and civils works 

near completion. Commissioning of the new circuit is scheduled for completion in Q2 2010. The gold scavenger

flotation circuit extension and gravity concentrator are planned for commissioning in Q1 2010. Greater fuel

efficiency at the plant is anticipated with the completion of the last phase of the new power station in Q1 2010.

The remaining two 5 mega watt engines are on site and most of the auxiliary equipment has been installed 

in advance.

Frontier copper operation, RDC

The focus at Frontier for 2010 is to increase waste stripping to establish wider and more efficient working areas

in the pit. This is planned to be achieved through the use of contractors and also with the introduction of new 

AC haul trucks. The AC haul trucks provide the capability for an AC powered trolley assist system in order to

decrease hauling costs. These mining activities will increase the total mining volumes as well as the strip ratio 

in 2010.

Bwana Mkubwa copper SX/EW plant, Zambia

The RDC has permitted the Company to export Lonshi oxide ore with the border being officially re-opened

November 5, 2009 and exports resumed on November 9, 2009. The Bwana Copper plant was successfully 

re-commissioned early in January 2010 and is anticipated to operate at an output level of approximately 800

tonnes of grade A copper cathode per month for the balance of 2010. The strategy beyond the exhaustion of 

ore from Lonshi is under review.
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Kolwezi copper/cobalt project, RDC

Project construction was suspended on September 16, 2009 in response to an order by the General Prosecutor

of Katanga to seal the KMT facilities. The project is currently on care and maintenance. Refer to the “Other items”

section for further discussion.

Lonshi underground evaluation project, RDC

Decline development into the Lonshi underground deposit continued with strong intersections through the 

lower conglomerate ore body, and adjacent lower dolomite ore body. In addition to the decline development, an

extensive surface drilling program is currently underway to improve confidence in the current resource model and

to test for potential extensions to the ore body.

The exploration and development of the underground project will continue into 2010 with an objective to provide

support for operational development.

Exploration

The Company’s exploration activities continued at a high level during Q4 with ongoing drill programs in Finland,

Zambia and the RDC.

At Kevitsa in Finland, four drill rigs are now active and exploration drilling continues to return encouraging

intercepts some distance from the planned pit. Efforts are focused on assessing the potential for near surface

mineralization to impact on areas of proposed plant and infrastructure. Infill drilling has now commenced to follow

up on encouraging exploration intercepts immediately south of the current resource area. A series of regional 

Ni-Cu projects in Finland have been defined with alliance partner Newgenco. Claim reservations are being applied

for with follow up exploration planned in 2010.

In the RDC, drilling continued on several high priority targets. A new prospect has been defined at ‘Clairiere’ 

some 50 kilometres (“kms”) east of Lubumbashi. Seven core holes testing a strong copper soil anomaly have

intersected a prospective package which is variably mineralized with disseminated chalcopyrite and bornite, the

intercepts lie in the centre of a large ‘copper clearing’ with abundant copper flower, assay results are awaited.

Five drill holes completed on the edges of the Frontier resource area have highlighted additional mineralization. 

A wide mineralized intercept on the footwall (western side) of the Frontier ore zone has potential to expand the

mineable resource and is being targeted with follow up drilling in the next quarter. At Lonshi, an extensive

diamond drill program of approximately 30,000 metres has commenced to test the strike and depth extent of 

the sulphide ore system with a view to expanding the current resource for underground extraction.

In Zambia, a potential new discovery appears to have been made at the ‘South East Dome’ prospect some 2 kms

SE of the Kansanshi Main pit. Nine core holes completed in Q4 have all returned mineralization including some

wide intercepts of 50 metres or more at estimated grades of 1% TCu. Two rigs are actively drilling in order to

delineate the extent and geometry of the new deposit.

The Company announced the acquisition of Kiwara PLC during the quarter. Kiwara is the owner of the Kalumbila

and Kawako exploration projects located approximately 150 kms from Kansanshi in the Solwezi district of

Zambia. Kalumbila represents an early stage opportunity to evaluate and develop a relatively low-grade but

extensive copper resource. The nearby Kawako Project is at a reconnaissance drilling stage but includes some

extraordinary high grade Nickel intercepts. An intensive drilling program is planned for Kalumbila in 2010.

In Mauritania, a major airborne gravity survey is in progress covering over 1,500 square kms surrounding the

Guelb Moghrein mine. This survey has the potential to directly target high density Iron-Oxide-Copper-Gold (IOCG)

deposits like Guelb Moghrein under sand cover. Follow up RC drilling has commenced on the previously discovered

IOCG mineralization at El Joul some 8 kms SE of the mine.
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OTHER  I T EMS

Kolwezi update

During 2007, the Government of the RDC announced a review of over 60 mining agreements entered into over

the last decade with foreign companies. The Kolwezi mining convention (“Contract of Association”), to which 

the Company’s subsidiary Congo Mineral Developments Limited (“CMD”) is a party, was included in this review.

The Company and its contributing partners in the Kolwezi Project, Industrial Development Corporation of South

Africa (“IDC”) and the IFC (International Finance Corporation), have obtained legal advice that the Contract of

Association is valid and binding and that all terms have been complied with by CMD. The Contract of Association

also provides a dispute resolution mechanism through international arbitration.

Despite CMD’s voluntary participation in the revisitation and efforts to reach a negotiated resolution, CMD

received a letter from the RDC Prime Minister dated August 21, 2009, which reported on the outcome of an

August 4, 2009 meeting of the RDC Council of Ministers with respect to the Contract of Association. The letter

notes the “impossibility to pursue the partnership” and directed that the exploitation permit held by KMT, the

Company formed by the parties to pursue the project, be returned to Gécamines pursuant to the Contract of

Association.

The reasons for the decision as quoted in the Prime Minister’s letter are:

1. misdated KMT Decree issue;

2. failure to commence commercial production within 44 months;

3. failure to respect the terms of the initial tender offer;

4. refusal to agree to pay increased royalties; and

5. refusal to agree to cancel the Management Fees provided for in the Contract of Association.

First Quantum remains firmly of the view that none of these reasons have any legal basis. CMD responded to 

the Prime Minister’s letter, rebutted each of the reasons cited by the Council of Ministers, and requested further

meetings to resolve the matter. CMD declined to return KMT’s exploitation permit, and in response, the RDC Mining

Registry (“CAMI”) unilaterally cancelled KMT’s exploitation permit and issued a new exploitation permit to

Gécamines. Because of the urgent circumstances and in view of the precipitous actions of the RDC and of its State

entities based on the decision of the Council of Ministers, on August 26 and September 3, 2009, KMT and CMD

initiated three proceedings before the Tribunal de Grande Instance High Court in Kinshasa (the “Local Court”) of the

RDC seeking to obtain appropriate provisional measures to preserve their rights and to secure the KMT Project site.

Subsequently, on September 15, 2009 CMD received an order by the General Prosecutor of Katanga to seal

KMT’s facilities. The Company has been advised by its lawyers that such an order is illegal. On September 16,

2009, the Company had no choice but to announce that it had suspended construction at its KMT Project. Given

the actions taken by the RDC government, the Company was also advised there was no longer any purpose in

pursuing interim relief in the Local Court.

At the time of suspension the construction of the Kolwezi Project was at an advanced stage (approximately 75%

complete) and was on schedule to start commissioning in May 2010. The suspension resulted in the immediate

loss of 700 local jobs in the Kolwezi area, loss of tax revenues to the RDC government, and an indefinite delay in

commissioning of the Kolwezi Project, which was targeted for May 2010.

On October 21, 2009, KMT and CMD appeared before the Local Court and asked the Local Court to note that it

was not seized of the provisional requests previously sought, and to note the withdrawal of the proceedings. The

RDC and Gécamines contested the withdrawal of the proceedings. The debate that followed before the Local

Court dealt only with questions of procedure, namely the withdrawal of the demands and incidentally on the

joining of the three cases. There was no debate on the merits and no evidence was provided to the Local Court.
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The Company learned by way of a press conference called by the Vice Minister of Mines that the Local Court had

rendered judgment on October 28, 2009, but that judgment was only served on CMD on November 23, 2009. 

The judgment held that the actions instituted by CMD and KMT were receivable, but not founded in law. The Local

Court concluded on the basis of no evidence that there was not a clerical error in the Decree granting authorization

for the constitution of KMT, but rather there was a formal defect. The Local Court also found without any evidence

presented that there was fraud committed in the constitution of KMT and held that for this reason KMT did 

not exist in law. The Court then accepted the cross-claim of the RDC and Gécamines, and, as a consequence,

condemned each of the CMD and KMT to pay to Gécamines and the RDC as damages and interest the equivalent

of USD3,000,000 and court costs.

Thus, the Local Court ruled not only on the withdrawal of the proceedings but also on the constitution of KMT itself.

The Local Court did so without any debate or evidence and while it had taken its decision under advisement after

having heard the parties on issues of procedure and whether the Local Court was seized of the matter. At the

same time, the Local Court imposed unproven damages and interest. On December 21, 2009 CMD and KMT filed

an appeal of the judgment (the “Local Appeal”).

By letter transmitted on January 11, 2010, Gécamines notified CMD, IFC and IDC of the decision of its Board of

Directors to cancel the Contract of Association. By letter dated January 15, 2010, KMT’s legal counsel replied to

this letter, setting out summary reasons why the purported cancellation of the Contract of Association was not 

well founded and requiring that Gécamines withdraw its cancellation letter, failing which the CMD, IFC and IDC’s

reserved their rights to initiate the international arbitration proceedings provided for in the Contract of Association.

Gécamines did not withdraw its cancellation letter.

In the Company’s view the Local Court’s decision constituted a flagrant denial of justice and this, along with 

the actions taken by Gécamines to wrongfully cancel the Contract of Association, demonstrated the need for 

the Company to file international arbitration seeking orders obliging the RDC and Gécamines to respect their

undertakings and obligations under the Contract of Association. On February 1, 2010 CMD, IFC and IDC commenced

international arbitration at the International Chamber of Commerce (ICC) in Paris.

In public statements made on February 3, 2010 during the Indaba mining conference held in Cape Town, South

Africa, the Minister of Mines of the RDC indicated that instructions had been given by the Government of the RDC to

Gécamines to start negotiations with third parties in order to create a new partnership in relation to the KMT Project

and that Gécamines had started such discussions with certain third parties. In response the Company has published

notices in certain widely circulated publications advising of CMD’s, IFC’s and IDC’s valid contractual rights, and the

ongoing ICC International Arbitration with respect to the KMT Project and warning third parties not to interfere with KMT

legal title or attempt to induce a breach of CMD’s, IFC’s and IDC’s contractual relations with the RDC and Gécamines.

On February 23, 2010, without any prior notice KMT and CMD received a Notice of Hearing Date from Gécamines

and CAMI setting the Local Appeal for hearing in less than 24 hours on February 24, 2010. Gécamines and 

CAMI requested the confirmation of the Lower Court judgment and also made an unsupported request for up 

to USD12 billion in damages to be awarded to Gécamines and CAMI. KMT’s lawyers attended and objected to 

the proceedings. The Company believes a decision of the Local Appeal is imminent. The Company continues to

believe the allegations against KMT and CMD have no merit and intends to vigorously defend against any decision.

No amount has been accrued in these financial statements. 

The Company believes there is no legal basis for the cancellation of KMT’s exploitation permit, the sealing of the

KMT facilities, Gécamines’ cancellation of the Contract of Association, or the decision of the Local Court, and as

previously noted, that CMD and the KMT Project’s other contributing partners, the IFC and the IDC, continue to

have a valid and binding contract with the RDC and Gécamines.
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The carrying value of the Kolwezi development project is $786.8 million and is comprised of the initial acquisition

cost of $387.6 million and capital expenditures of $399.2 million. In response to the events during the year and

subsequent to December 31, 2009, the Company has performed an impairment analysis based on the estimated

undiscounted values of the potential outcomes of the dispute including the process of international arbitration.

No impairment has been recorded as at December 31, 2009 as a result of this analysis. The final outcome of the

arbitration process remains uncertain and may result in the impairment or loss of all or part of the Company’s

investment. Under IFRS, the use of a discounted cash flow model to test for impairment is likely to have a material

impact on the Company’s carrying value of the Kolwezi project (refer to the “Regulatory Disclosures – International

Financial Reporting Standards – Mineral properties, plant and equipment”).

Zambian taxation update

The Government of the Republic of Zambia (“GRZ”) announced in January 2008 a number of proposed changes

to the tax regime in the country in relation to mining companies. These changes included a new windfall tax on

copper sales revenue; a new variable profit tax; a concentrate export levy of 15%; an increase in the royalty rate

to 3%; an increase in the income tax rate to 30%; and other changes including changes in the timing of deductibility

of capital allowances and streaming of hedging losses and gains. These changes were passed by Parliament in

March 2008 and the majority of changes took effect from April 1, 2008.

Under the new President, the GRZ reviewed these tax changes and proposed that the new windfall tax be removed,

the deductibility of capital allowances be increased back to 100% in the period of expenditure and to allow

hedging income be part of mining income for tax purposes. These changes were passed by Parliament in March

2009 and the majority of changes took effect from April 1, 2009. These enacted changes are not retroactive to

April 1, 2008. On May 18, 2009, the GRZ issued a temporary exemption of the concentrate export levy of 15%

until December 31, 2009 in order to allow the Company to export the copper in concentrate that could not be

treated in Zambia due to the lack of smelter capacity within Zambia.

The Company, through its Zambian subsidiaries, is party to Development Agreements with GRZ for its existing

operations which provide an express right to full and fair compensation for any loss, damages or costs (including

interest) incurred by the Company by reason of the government’s failure to comply with the tax stability guarantees

set out in the Development Agreements, and rights of international arbitration in the event of any dispute. Following

consultation with external legal counsel, the Company assessed there to be a high probability of recovery from

the GRZ of payments made in respect of these taxes.

In the consolidated financial statements, the Company has recognized a tax expense in accordance with

applicable laws from time to time notwithstanding the Development Agreements. In addition and reflecting the

enforceability of the Development Agreements, the Company has recognized a receivable from the GRZ for an

amount in respect of the expected ultimate repayment of taxes in excess of the taxes permitted under the

Development Agreements. As required by the financial instruments accounting standards, this receivable has

been classified as “loans and receivables” and initially recorded at fair value based on management’s best

estimate of the timing of receipt and amounts due. The receivable will be assessed for impairment in future

periods based on changes in facts and circumstances; any impairment amounts required in the future may 

be material. As at December 31, 2009, this receivable amounts to $181.3 million.

Currently, the Company is involved in discussions with the GRZ to find an alternative solution to arbitration or

litigation to fully resolve all outstanding matters in relation to the tax changes introduced in conflict with the

Development Agreements. The timing and outcome of these discussions remains uncertain.
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OUTLOOK

The Company expects its 2010 production to increase to 385,000 tonnes of copper and 240,000 ounces of

gold. The group C1 cost of production is expected to remain unchanged at $0.97 per pound of copper.

During January and February 2010, copper production was approximately 55,400 tonnes from:

Kansanshi 33,400

Frontier 15,400

Guelb Moghrein 5,200

Bwana Mkubwa 1,400

The Company sold 55,300 tonnes of copper in January and February 2010.

Kansanshi

Copper production for the first two months of 2010 was affected by the replacement of the oxide SAG mill which

caused a period of downtime and a temporary shift in the processing plan. The mixed ore circuit will continue 

to focus on increasing flotation capacity to enhance efficiencies at the targeted throughput rates. Sulphide ore

treatment capacity will be increased by approximately 10% by the inclusion of secondary crushing in Q2 2010 

in conjunction with mill feed belt capacity upgrades and modifications to the pebble crushing circuit aimed at

increasing capacity and flexibility.

Gold production has benefited from the successful commissioning of two Falcon concentrators. Two additional

concentrators will be installed in Q2 and further opportunities are being considered to improve recoveries in 2010.

Guelb Moghrein

Production at Guelb Moghrein was impacted by extended downtime during January as a result of unscheduled

maintenance on mill 3. Progress on the new HPGR comminution circuit is in line with commissioning at the

beginning of Q2. A gold scavenger flotation circuit extension and Falcon concentrator will be commissioned in 

Q1 and is expected to result in increased gold recoveries shortly thereafter. Greater fuel efficiency is expected

with the completion of the last phase of the new power station in Q1.

Frontier

Mining activities have been focused on pit maintenance and waste stripping in early 2010 in response to difficult

pit conditions caused by a heavy rainy season. Increases in plant throughput and recoveries will remain key

production objectives in 2010. Waste stripping activity planned for 2010 is expected to impact ore costs in 2010,

while the cost saving initiatives implemented in late 2008 will be reviewed and improved upon.

Bwana Mkubwa

The Bwana Mkubwa copper SX/EW plant began processing ore from the Lonshi oxide stockpile in January 2010.

The plant will continue to process the available Lonshi ore to produce at an average expected rate of 800 tonnes

of grade A copper cathode per month until the stockpile is exhausted.

Medium term group production estimate (2011 to 2014)

The Company expects production from the Kansanshi, Frontier and Guelb Moghrein operations to increase to 

an average total of 400,000 tonnes of copper and 250,000 ounces of gold for years 2011 to 2014. During 

this period, the Kevitsa and Ravensthorpe projects are scheduled to begin commercial production. Including the

anticipated annual average copper production from the Kevitsa project, the Company expects its copper production

to rise to 420,000 tonnes from year 2013. In addition, the Company expects the Kolwezi project could begin

production within 12 months from recommencement of construction and produce 70,000 tonnes of copper annually.

The Company expects to become a material nickel producer by year 2013 with total nickel production of

approximately 50,000 tonnes annually from the Ravensthorpe and Kevitsa projects.
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Hedging program

Following the sharp decline in the copper price in the last quarter of 2008, the Company resolved in January 2009 to

hedge up to 50% of planned copper production on a rolling six-month period to protect itself against possible further falls

in the copper price. An option based strategy of bought puts and sold calls was entered into to achieve a guaranteed,

minimum price (put strike) over the hedged quantity while still participating in favorable price movements up to a capped,

ceiling price (call strike). All copper contracts entered into under this strategy during 2009 have matured during the year.

The Company regularly reviewed its risk positions and as the copper market regained strength over the course of

the 2009 year, no additional hedging positions were undertaken subsequent to June 2009. As at December 31

2009, the Company did not have any commodity hedge positions outstanding.

As at December 31, 2009, the following derivative positions were outstanding:

                                                                       Maturity       Maturity                                         Fair Value                       Fair value
                                                                          2010           2011            Total       December 31, 2009        December 31, 2008

Gold                                                                                                                           
Asset       Liability           Asset        Liability

Forward sales contracts                                –              –              –              –              –              –       (19.1)

Bought put options                                       –              –              –              –              –          2.2              –

Sold call options                                          –              –              –              –              –              –         (2.1)

Foreign exchange 

Foreign exchange spot and forward 

   sales contracts – USD equivalent          61.5              –        61.5          0.7              –          0.2              –

Foreign exchange bought put options 

   and forward sales contracts

   – USD equivalent                                 96.6              –        96.6              –          (0.6)         2.0              –

Foreign exchange sold call options

   – USD equivalent                                 24.5              –        24.5          0.2              –              –         (4.6)

Cross-currency swap                                     –              –              –              –              –          4.6              –

Interest rate

Floating to fixed interest rate swap

   – principal                                           48.1        19.4        67.5              –          (0.7)             –         (0.2)

Average fixed interest rate                     1.82%      1.80%      1.82%

Other

Embedded derivative                                                                                  –          (7.6)             –         (8.0)

                                                                                                             0.9          (8.9)         9.0       (34.0)

Copper embedded derivative (tonnes)    21,647              –    21,647

   Average price ($/tonne)                   $7,361              –    $7,361

Gold embedded derivative (ounces)        4,069              –      4,069

   Average price ($/oz)                        $1,096              –    $1,096

Provisionally priced copper sales subject to final settlement prices in 2010

At December 31, 2009, 21,647 tonnes of copper sales were provisionally priced at an average of $3.34 per

pound ($7,361 per tonne). Of this total, 11,563 tonnes and 10,084 tonnes were subject to final pricing in

January and February 2010, respectively.

The average LME cash price for January 2010 was $3.35 per pound ($7,386 per tonne) and for February 2010,

$3.11 per pound (6,848 per tonne) resulting in a negative provisional adjustment of $4.9 million which will be

recognized in Q1 2010.
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Appendix A

SUMMARY  O F  QUART ERLY  AND  CURRENT  Y EAR  R E SULT S

The following unaudited table sets out a summary of the quarterly results for the Company for the last eight

quarters and the current year:

2008 2008 2008 2008 2009 2009 2009 2009 2009
Q1 Q2 Q3 Q4 Q1 Q2 Q3 Q4 FY

Consolidated operating statistics

Revenues

Copper $486.3 $625.5 $538.3 $(8.8) $239.0 $380.2 $522.9 $603.0 $1,745.1

Gold 25.2 26.3 24.8 21.2 27.7 40.0 35.0 53.3 156.0

Other revenues – 0.8 0.8 – 1.5 0.3 – – 1.8

Total revenues 511.5 652.6 563.9 12.4 268.2 420.5 557.9 656.3 1,902.9

Cost of sales 137.1 219.0 248.6 218.4 142.0 189.4 231.4 234.7 797.5

Inventory NRV adjustments – – 7.9 52.6 – (9.9) – (15.5) (25.4)

Impairment charge – – – 254.2 – – – – –

Net earnings 182.0 208.0 147.5 (491.6) 10.9 101.5 123.8 227.2 463.4

Basic earnings per share $2.68 $3.06 $2.16 $(7.19) $0.16 $1.31 $1.59 $2.91 $6.14

Diluted earnings per share $2.65 $3.02 $2.13 $(7.19) $0.16 $1.30 $1.50 $2.67 $5.92

Weighted average # shares (000’s) 67,837 68,046 68,370 68,388 68,794 77,242 78,052 78,169 75,508

Cash flows from operating activities per share

Before working capital movements $4.02 $4.45 $3.06 $(2.16) $1.24 $2.05 $2.10 $3.45 $8.98

After working capital movements $2.12 $4.64 $3.84 $0.64 $(0.86) $2.00 $2.52 $3.45 $7.45

Copper selling price

Current period copper sales (per lb) $3.43 $3.72 $3.11 $1.35 $1.54 $2.08 $2.44 $3.00 $2.35

Prior period provisional adjustments (per lb) 0.32 0.01 (0.08) (0.99) 0.26 0.02 0.06 0.03 0.05

Gross copper selling price (per lb) 3.75 3.73 3.03 0.36 1.80 2.10 2.50 3.03 2.40

Tolling and refining charges (per lb) (0.05) (0.06) (0.06) (0.07) (0.06) (0.09) (0.08) (0.08) (0.08)

Freight parity charges (per lb) (0.19) (0.29) (0.27) (0.33) (0.18) (0.16) (0.16) (0.16) (0.16)

Realized copper price (per lb) 3.51 3.38 2.70 (0.04) 1.56 1.85 2.26 2.79 2.16

Realized gold price (per oz) $868 $982 $759 $637 $842 $850 $722 $926 $839

Total copper produced (tonnes) (1) 75,616 80,977 82,187 95,635 89,440 92,486 93,486 98,528 373,940

Total copper sold (tonnes) (1) 62,802 84,007 90,698 97,280 69,774 93,482 105,154 98,171 366,581

Total gold produced (ounces) (1) 16,495 34,227 25,811 39,644 50,425 36,827 43,357 62,679 193,288

Total gold sold (ounces) (1) 29,071 26,797 32,663 33,299 32,827 47,055 48,454 57,571 185,907

Cash Costs (C1) (per lb) (2) $1.02 $1.23 $1.37 $1.26 $0.97 $0.90 $0.98 $0.97 $0.96

Total Costs (C3) (per lb) (2) $1.28 $1.91 $1.99 $1.50 $1.19 $1.17 $1.27 $1.27 $1.22

Copper Inventory (tonnes)

Kansanshi 14,243 16,342 14,306 14,416 30,036 33,801 22,021 22,059 22,059

Guelb Moghrein 1,057 1,546 1,765 1,869 2,343 88 555 963 963

Frontier 16,328 10,850 3,876 106 5,296 2,574 3,128 3,041 3,041

Total copper inventory 31,628 28,738 19,947 16,391 37,675 36,463 25,704 26,063 26,063
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2008 2008 2008 2008 2009 2009 2009 2009 2009
Q1 Q2 Q3 Q4 Q1 Q2 Q3 Q4 FY

Kansanshi production statistics

Mining

Waste mined (000’s tonnes) 3,671 10,167 10,066 4,771 4,271 4,746 7,122 4,663 20,802

Ore mined (000’s tonnes) 5,433 3,306 5,027 5,324 3,979 4,034 5,410 5,258 18,681

Ore grade (%) 1.6 1.8 1.5 1.4 1.4 1.4 1.4 1.3 1.4

Processing (1)

Sulphide and mixed ore processed 

(000’s tonnes) 1,891 1,548 2,824 2,956 3,260 3,926 4,053 4,343 15,582

Oxide ore processed (000’s tonnes) 1,455 1,541 1,562 1,414 1,343 1,300 1,540 1,478 5,661

Sulphide and mixed ore grade processed (%) 1.3 1.4 1.1 1.3 1.2 1.0 1.0 1.0 1.1

Oxide ore grade processed (%) 1.8 1.6 1.6 1.7 1.6 1.4 1.6 1.4 1.5

Sulphide and mixed ore Recovery (%) 93 93 92 95 95 94 88 86 91

Oxide Recovery (%) 94 92 91 91 93 89 91 93 91

Copper cathode produced (tonnes) 27,522 25,430 23,685 25,716 23,836 21,237 25,436 21,535 92,044

Copper cathode tolled produced (tonnes) 8,219 13,039 13,266 10,657 15,402 20,368 26,344 24,901 87,015

Copper in concentrate produced (tonnes) 16,562 9,154 16,423 25,641 21,600 18,787 9,516 16,017 65,920

Total copper production 52,303 47,623 53,374 62,014 60,838 60,392 61,296 62,453 244,979

Concentrate grade (%) 27.6 28.7 28.1 28.3 28.1 27.5 27.9 27.6 27.8

Gold produced (ounces) 2,301 17,927 10,292 23,733 25,655 16,455 25,350 32,476 99,936

Combined Costs (per lb) (2)

Mining $0.20 $0.36 $0.41 $0.36 $0.27 $0.32 $0.35 $0.35 $0.32

Processing 0.50 0.69 0.79 0.62 0.48 0.49 0.50 0.52 0.50

Site Administration 0.02 0.03 0.03 0.04 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.01 0.02

TC/RC and freight parity charges 0.18 0.20 0.28 0.30 0.28 0.30 0.28 0.29 0.29

Gold credit (0.08) (0.13) (0.11) (0.08) (0.06) (0.14) (0.14) (0.21) (0.14)

Combined Total Cash Costs (C1) $0.82 $1.15 $1.40 $1.24 $0.99 $0.99 $1.01 $0.96 $0.99

Combined Total Costs (C3) $0.95 $2.00 $2.11 $1.52 $1.22 $1.27 $1.31 $1.28 $1.27

Oxide Circuit Costs (per lb) (2)

Mining $0.16 $0.32 $0.31 $0.27 $0.20 $0.22 $0.23 $0.25 $0.22

Processing 0.59 0.86 1.09 0.96 0.68 0.85 0.57 0.70 0.70

Site Administration 0.03 0.02 0.03 0.05 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.01 0.02

Oxide Circuit Total Cash Costs (C1) $0.78 $1.20 $1.43 $1.28 $0.90 $1.09 $0.82 $0.96 $0.94

Oxide Circuit Total Costs (C3) $0.88 $1.99 $1.96 $1.46 $1.09 $1.28 $1.05 $1.22 $1.15

Sulphide Circuit Costs (per lb) (2)

Mining $0.24 $0.41 $0.49 $0.44 $0.32 $0.38 $0.44 $0.40 $0.39

Processing 0.39 0.49 0.53 0.36 0.40 0.33 0.50 0.46 0.42

Site Administration 0.02 0.02 0.03 0.03 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.01 0.02

TC/RC and freight parity charges 0.40 0.43 0.52 0.51 0.41 0.43 0.43 0.41 0.42

Gold credit (0.17) (0.27) (0.20) (0.13) (0.10) (0.22) (0.24) (0.33) (0.23)

Sulphide Circuit Total Cash Costs (C1) $0.88 $1.08 $1.37 $1.21 $1.05 $0.94 $1.15 $0.95 $1.02

Sulphide Circuit Total Costs (C3) $1.03 $2.01 $2.24 $1.57 $1.32 $1.27 $1.50 $1.31 $1.34

Revenues ($ millions)

Copper cathodes $305.5 $338.1 $286.2 $117.8 $139.1 $185.2 $293.7 $291.9 $909.9

Copper in concentrates 67.9 28.9 72.6 (36.6) 23.8 58.6 97.6 99.9 279.9

Gold 8.8 13.0 12.2 10.1 8.0 18.6 18.7 29.1 74.4

Total revenues $382.2 $380.0 $371.0 $91.3 $170.9 $262.4 $410.0 $420.9 $1,264.2

Copper cathode sold (tonnes) 29,811 28,063 25,943 28,199 27,875 21,095 26,178 21,012 96,160

Copper tolled cathode sold (tonnes) 8,219 13,039 13,266 10,657 15,402 20,368 26,344 24,902 87,016

Copper in concentrate sold (tonnes) 8,981 4,393 15,830 21,300 3,414 15,022 21,463 16,503 56,402

Gold sold (ounces) 11,995 11,995 18,416 19,658 10,251 21,227 30,083 33,085 94,646
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MANAGEMENT’S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (continued)

2008 2008 2008 2008 2009 2009 2009 2009 2009
Q1 Q2 Q3 Q4 Q1 Q2 Q3 Q4 FY

Guelb Moghrein production statistics

Mining

Waste mined (000’s tonnes) 1,388 1,018 776 1,128 2,048 2,333 2,177 2,246 8,804

Ore mined (000’s tonnes) 662 626 858 1,038 789 603 525 827 2,744

Ore grade (%) 1.3 1.6 1.5 1.5 1.7 1.8 1.6 1.5 1.6

Processing (1)

Sulphide ore processed (000’s tonnes) 517 491 511 553 530 474 514 769 2,287

Sulphide ore grade processed (%) 1.8 1.9 2.0 1.7 1.9 2.0 1.7 1.7 1.8

Recovery (%) 83 86 84 85 92 86 84 92 89

Copper in concentrate produced (tonnes) 7,668 8,722 8,506 8,177 9,331 8,036 7,425 11,816 36,608

Gold produced (ounces) 14,191 16,300 15,423 16,011 24,771 20,371 18,007 30,203 93,352

Sulphide Circuit Costs (per lb) (2)

Mining $0.20 $0.19 $0.23 $0.38 $0.21 $0.19 $0.16 $0.29 $0.22

Processing 0.63 0.60 0.69 0.71 0.46 0.46 0.73 0.53 0.54

Site Administration 0.13 0.10 0.12 0.11 0.09 0.12 0.16 0.18 0.14

TC/RC and freight parity charges 0.38 0.57 0.39 0.38 0.49 0.45 0.49 0.51 0.48

Gold credit (0.97) (0.75) (0.69) (0.62) (0.90) (1.16) (0.87) (0.88) (0.94)

Sulphide Circuit Total Cash Costs (C1) $0.37 $0.71 $0.74 $0.96 $0.35 $0.06 $0.67 $0.63 $0.44

Sulphide Circuit Total Costs (C3) $0.89 $1.14 $1.09 $1.08 $0.66 $0.46 $1.19 $1.02 $0.83

Revenues ($ millions)

Copper in concentrates $67.2 $51.1 $32.4 $(13.0) $20.5 $25.7 $24.1 $45.4 $115.7

Gold 16.4 13.3 12.6 11.1 19.7 21.4 16.3 24.2 81.6

Total revenues $83.6 $64.4 $45.0 $(1.9) $40.2 $47.1 $40.4 $69.6 $197.3

Copper in concentrate sold (tonnes) 9,757 7,953 8,287 8,073 8,857 10,291 6,958 9,330 35,436

Gold sold (ounces) 17,076 14,802 14,247 13,641 22,576 24,931 18,371 25,384 91,262

2008 2008 2008 2008 2009 2009 2009 2009 2009
Q1 Q2 Q3 Q4 Q1 Q2 Q3 Q4 FY

Frontier Production Statistics

Mining

Waste mined (000’s tonnes) 2,195 3,740 3,433 3,057 1,395 2,017 3,282 3,932 10,626

Ore mined (000’s tonnes) 638 1,860 1,986 2,037 1,696 2,056 2,300 1,998 8,050

Ore grade (%) 1.3 1.4 1.2 1.2 1.2 1.3 1.2 1.2 1.2

Processing (1)

Sulphide ore processed (000’s tonnes) 1,499 1,794 1,651 2,178 1,570 2,035 2,183 2,280 8,068

Sulphide ore grade processed (%) 1.2 1.4 1.2 1.3 1.3 1.3 1.2 1.2 1.2

Recovery (%) 74 91 96 91 94 92 92 91 92

Copper in concentrate produced (tonnes) 13,437 23,136 18,687 24,917 19,271 24,058 24,765 24,259 92,353

Sulphide Circuit Costs (per lb) (2)

Mining $0.61 $0.33 $0.43 $0.45 $0.27 $0.23 $0.23 $0.41 $0.28

Processing 0.29 0.26 0.35 0.31 0.30 0.29 0.30 0.42 0.33

Site Administration 0.15 0.12 0.19 0.13 0.09 0.05 0.09 0.10 0.08

TC/RC and freight parity charges 0.65 0.69 0.55 0.64 0.57 0.41 0.40 0.39 0.44

Sulphide Circuit Total Cash Costs (C1) $1.70 $1.40 $1.52 $1.53 $1.23 $0.98 $1.02 $1.32 $1.13

Sulphide Circuit Total Costs (C3) $2.18 $1.70 $1.90 $1.67 $1.36 $1.12 $1.19 $1.52 $1.30

Revenues ($ millions)

Copper in concentrates $32.6 $192.0 $137.1 $(73.9) $55.2 $110.7 $107.5 $165.8 $439.2

Copper in concentrate sold (tonnes) 4,214 28,615 25,660 28,533 14,226 26,706 24,211 26,424 91,567
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2008 2008 2008 2008 2009 2009 2009 2009 2009
Q1 Q2 Q3 Q4 Q1 Q2 Q3 Q4 FY

Bwana/Lonshi Production Statistics

Mining

Waste mined (000’s tonnes) 898 1,079 117 – – – – – –

Ore mined (000’s tonnes) 37 89 14 – – – – – –

Ore grade (%) 4.4 5.3 4.3 – – – – – –

Processing

Oxide ore processed (000’s tonnes) 242 234 228 14 – – – – –

Oxide ore grade processed (%) 0.9 0.8 0.8 0.9 – – – – –

Recovery (%) 97 84 84 92 – – – – –

Copper cathode produced (tonnes) 2,208 1,496 1,620 527 – – – – –

Acid produced (tonnes) 66,414 74,699 90,987 64,016 63,193 32,461 – 848 96,502

Surplus acid (tonnes) 10 2,174 2,071 150 7,768 1,819 – – 9,587

Oxide Circuit Costs (per lb) (2)

Mining $1.65 $1.61 $1.53 – – – – – –

Processing 2.15 3.20 1.77 – – – – – –

Site Administration 0.58 0.39 0.35 – – – – – –

Gold/Acid credit (0.78) (1.26) (0.39) – – – – – –

Oxide Circuit Total Cash Costs (C1) $3.60 $3.94 $3.26 – – – – – –

Oxide Circuit Total Costs (C3) $4.13 $5.47 $3.69 – – – – – –

Revenues ($ millions)

Copper in cathodes $13.1 $15.4 $10.0 $(3.1) $0.4 – – – $0.4

Copper cathodes sold (tonnes) 1,820 1,944 1,712 518 – – – – –

(1) Copper sold or produced does not include tonnes sold or produced prior to achieving commercial production.
(2) For the definition of cash and total costs, reference should be made to the regulatory disclosures section.
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MANAGEMENT’S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (continued)

Appendix B

REGULATORY  D I S C LOSURES

Seasonality

The Company’s results as discussed in this MD&A are subject to seasonal aspects, in particular the rainy season

in RDC and Zambia. The rainy season in the RDC and Zambia generally starts in November and continues through

April, with the heaviest rainfall normally experienced in the months of January, February and March. As a result of

the rainy season, pit access and the ability to mine ore is lower in the first quarter of the year than other quarters

and the cost of mining is higher. In addition, the Company’s exploration program is generally curtailed during the

rainy season due to site access issues.

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

The Company had no off-balance sheet arrangements as of the date of this report.

Non-GAAP Measures

Calculation of Cash and Total Costs

The consolidated cash (C1) and total (C3) costs presented for the Company are non-GAAP measures that are

prepared on a basis consistent with the industry standard Brook Hunt definitions. In calculating the cash and

total costs for each segment, the costs are prepared on the same basis as the segmented financial information

that is contained in the financial statements.

For the purposes of calculating the cash costs at Kansanshi, TC/RC that are normally deducted from concentrate

revenues are added to the cash costs to show the cash costs of producing finished copper. The revenues presented

in the income statement for concentrates are shown net of these deductions and therefore the cost of sales in

the financial statements does not include TC/RC.

Cash costs include all mining and processing costs less any profits from by-products such as gold or acid that is

allocated to that segment. Treatment and refining revenue deductions on concentrates are added to cash costs

to arrive at an approximate cost of finished copper. Total costs are cash costs plus depreciation, interest and

realized foreign exchange costs.

Calculation of Operating Cash Flow per Share

The calculations of operating cash flow per share, before and after working capital movements, are non-GAAP

measures that are prepared for analysts’ use to measure the Company’s cash flows from operations on a per

share basis.

In calculating the operating cash flow per share, before and after working capital movements, the operating cash

flow calculated for GAAP purposes is divided by the weighted average common shares outstanding for the

respective period.

International Financial Reporting Standards (“IFRS”)

The Canadian Accounting Standards Board will require all public companies to adopt IFRS for interim and annual

financial statementsrelating to fiscal years beginning on or after January 1, 2011. Companies will be required to

provide IFRS comparative information for the fiscal year immediately proceeding the year in which they first adopt

IFRS. The Company’s first mandatory filing under IFRS will be the Q1 2011 which will contain IFRS compliant

financial statements on a comparative basis. Although IFRS uses a conceptual framework similar to Canadian

GAAP, there are significant differences in accounting policy which must be addressed.

An IFRS conversion project team has been established and the process to transition from Canadian GAAP to IFRS

has commenced. The project team has developed a conversion implementation plan comprising three major phases.

These include a scope and planning phase, a design and build phase, and an implement and review phase.
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Throughout the transition, all stakeholder groups are being consulted to ensure complete information. These

stakeholders include senior management from finance, treasury, tax, the Corporation’s regional business units,

information technology, human resources, the Board of Directors through the Audit Committee, among others. 

The Company is implementing new accounting and consolidation systems in various parts of its business and

expected changes in accounting policies, processes and collection of additional information for disclosure are

being incorporated in the implementation of these systems. The impact on internal controls over financial reporting

and disclosure controls and procedures will bedetermined during the design and implementation phases.

As part of the scope and planning phase, the Company has identified IFRS versus Canadian GAAP differences

and various policy choices available under IFRS. The implication of these differences and policy choices will

continue to be assessed, but the final quantification of these differences is not yet known. The impact of the

adoption of IFRS on the Company’s financial statements is likely to be material. Based on the initial review

conducted, the following standards are believed to have the most significant impact on the Company:

Mineral properties, plant and equipment

In accordance with Canadian GAAP, impairment testing is a two step process. The first step, using undiscounted

cash flows is undertaken to determine if impairment exists. If an impairment is identified, then the second step

is undertaken to determine the impairment to be recorded. IAS 36 uses a one-step approach for both identifying

and measuring impairments, which is based on comparing the carrying value to the recoverable amount. The

recoverable amount is the higher of fair value less selling costs and value in use, which is based on discounted

cash flows. The Company is assessing whether this difference will result in adjustments on conversion. Based 

on the Company’s Canadian GAAP impairment assessment as at December 31, 2009, the use of a discounted

cash flow model to test for impairment is likely to have a material impact on the Company’s carrying value of the

Kolwezi project under IFRS.

Under IFRS, reverse impairment indicators must be reviewed periodically. To the extent that reverse impairment

indicators exist, previously recognized impairments may be reversed. Applying IFRS 1 elections for fair value as

deemed cost to certain long-lived assets will limit the requirement to reverse possible impairments.

Foreign currency

An IFRS 1 election is available which resets cumulative foreign currency translation adjustments to zero on the

date of transition. The Company expects to apply this IFRS 1 election.

Under Canadian GAAP, the Company does not have a currency translation adjustment as the measurement currency

of all its subsidiaries is the USD. The Company is in the process of determining the functional currency of it’s

subsidiaries under IFRS.

Asset retirement obligations (“ARO”)

Under IAS 37 the ARO must include legal or constructive obligations which may result in an expanded scope. 

The discount rate applied to the ARO is a current rate updated at each balance sheet date.

The Company expects to apply the IFRS 1 election available for the related ARO asset which provides relief in

retroactively reassessing any potential depreciation impacts as a result of conversion adjustments to the ARO.

The Company is in the process of completing its assessment on the IFRS conversion adjustments for ARO.

Business combinations

Certain differences have been identified between IFRS and Canadian GAAP in accounting for business

combinations. Under IFRS transaction costs are expensed on acquisition. Additionally, on asset acquisitions

future tax liabilities recognized for temporary tax differences are not recognized.
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MANAGEMENT’S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (continued)

An IFRS 1 election is available to apply IFRS 3R to business combination after the date of transition. The Company

will apply this election to all business combinations completed prior to the date transition.

In addition, the Company has elected to early adopt a new standard under Canadian GAAP from January 1, 2010

which will align the accounting for business combinations under Canadian GAAP to IFRS.

Income tax

The Company is currently in the process of completing its review of the impacts of the transition to IFRS related

to income taxes.

Presentation of financial statements, including presentation of minority interests

IFRS requires that minority interests be treated as a component of equity, rather than as a liability, in the

Company’s balance sheet. In addition, under IFRS the related income (loss) is no longer deducted in arriving 

at net income (loss), but disclosed separately on the face of the income statement. The Company has elected 

to early adopt a new standard under Canadian GAAP from January 1, 2010, which is aligned with IFRS.

In addition to the other changes noted in this section, a number of other reclassifications between line items 

on the financial statements are expected under IFRS.

Financial instruments presentation

Under IFRS foreign exchange gains and losses attributable to our available-for-sale investments are included 

in earnings. Under Canadian GAAP these gains and losses are included in other comprehensive income.

The Company will continue with the design and build phase into Q2 2010, with the final analysis of the IFRS

differences, completion of the final IFRS compliant accounting policies, and quantification of the opening balance

sheet as at January 1, 2010 under IFRS. The implement and review phase will follow and the 2010 comparative

interim financial statements will be completed. The timing of key activities mentioned above may change prior 

to the IFRS conversion date due to changes in regulation, the issuance of new accounting standards or

amendments to existing accounting standards.

Changes in Accounting Policies

Pre-production costs

Section 3064, “Goodwill and Intangible Assets” establish revised standards for recognition, measurement,

presentation and disclosure of goodwill and intangible assets. Concurrent with this standard, the CICA withdrew

EIC 27, “Revenues and Expenditures During the Pre-operating Period”. As a result of the withdrawal of EIC 27, 

the Company is no longer able to defer costs and revenues incurred subsequent to the completion of plant

commissioning and prior to the commercial levels of production at new mine operations. The Company adopted

the new standard retrospectively effective January 1, 2009 and there was no significant impact on the financial

statements.

Mining exploration costs

In March 2009, the CICA issued EIC 174 “Mining Exploration Costs”. This EIC provides guidance on accounting

for and impairment of exploration costs. The Company adopted this EIC effective January 1, 2009. As the

Company’s policy is to expense early stage exploration expenditures, application of this EIC does not have an

impact on the financial statements.

Credit risk and the fair value of financial assets and financial liabilities

In January 2009, the CICA issued EIC 173 “Credit Risk and the Fair Value of Financial Assets and Financial

Liabilities”. This EIC provides guidance on the impact of equity and counterparty credit risk when determining the

fair value of financial assets and liabilities including derivative instruments. The Company adopted this EIC effective

January 1, 2009. The adoption of the EIC did not have a significant impact on the Company’s financial statements.
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Critical Accounting Policies

Mineral properties and deferred exploration costs

The Company expenses exploration and associated costs relating to non-specific projects/properties in the

period they are incurred. For specific properties or projects, any acquisition, exploration, or development costs 

are deferred until the project to which they relate is sold, abandoned, impaired or placed into production. Property

acquisition and mine development costs, including costs incurred during production to expand ore reserves within

existing mine operations, are deferred and depleted on a units-of-production basis over their reserves.

Management’s estimates of mineral prices, recoverable reserves, and operating, capital and reclamation costs are

subject to certain risks and uncertainties which may affect the recoverability of mineral property costs. Although

management has made its best estimate of these factors, it is possible that changes could occur in the near

term that could adversely affect management’s estimate of the net cash flow to be generated from its projects.

The Company performs impairment tests on property, plant and equipment and mineral properties when events 

or circumstances occur which indicate the assets may not be recoverable. Where information is available and

conditions suggest impairment, estimated future net cash flows for each project are calculated using estimated

future prices, mineral resources, and operating, capital and reclamation costs on an undiscounted basis. When

these estimated future cash flows are less than the carrying value, the project is considered impaired. Reductions

in the carrying value of each project would be recorded to the extent the net book value of the investment exceeds

the discounted estimated future cash flows. Where estimates of future net cash flows are not available and

where other conditions suggest impairment, management assesses whether the carrying value can be recovered.

Income taxes

The Company uses the asset and liability method of accounting for future income taxes. Under this method,

future income tax assets and liabilities are recognized for temporary differences between the tax and accounting

bases of assets and liabilities as well as for the benefit of losses available to be carried forward to future years.

The amount of future tax assets recognized is limited to the amount that is more likely than not to be realized.

The determination of the Company’s tax expense for the year and its future tax liabilities and assets involves

significant management estimation and judgement involving a number of assumptions. In determining these

amounts management interprets tax legislation in a variety of jurisdictions and makes estimates of the expected

timing of the reversal of future tax assets and liabilities. Management also makes estimates of the future

earnings which affect the extent to which potential future tax benefits may be used. The Company is subject to

assessment by various taxation authorities which may interpret tax legislation in a manner different from the

Company. These differences may affect the final amount or the timing of the payment of taxes. When such

differences arise the Company makes provision for such items based on management’s best estimate of the

final outcome of these matters.

Stock-based compensation

The Company grants stock options under its stock option plan and Performance Stock Units (“PSUs”) and

Restricted Stock Units (“RSUs”) under its new long-term incentive plan to its directors and employees. The

Company expenses the fair value of stock options, PSUs and RSUs granted over the vesting period.

The fair value of stock options is determined using an option pricing model that takes into account, as of the

grant date, the exercise price, the expected life of the option, the current price of the underlying stock and its

expected volatility, expected dividends on the stock, staff turnover, and the risk-free interest rate over the

expected life of the option. Cash consideration received from employees when they exercise the options is

credited to capital stock.
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The fair value of PSUs is determined using a valuation model that takes into account, as of the grant date, the

expected life of the PSU, expected volatility, expected dividend yield, and the risk-free interest rate over the life of

the PSU, to generate potential outcomes for stock prices, which are used to estimate the probability of the PSUs

vesting at the end of the performance measurement period.

The fair value of RSUs is determined by reference to the share price of the Company at the date of grant.

Asset retirement obligations

The Company records asset retirement obligations at fair value in the period in which the liability is incurred. 

Fair value is determined based on the estimated future cash flows required to settle the liability discounted at the

Company’s credit adjusted risk-free interest rate. The liability is adjusted for changes in the expected amounts

and timing of cash flows required to discharge the liability and accreted over time to its full value. The associated

asset retirement costs are capitalized as part of the carrying amount of the long-lived asset and amortized over

the expected useful life of the asset.

Critical Accounting Estimates

In preparing the financial statements, management has to make estimates and assumptions that affect the

reported amounts of assets, liabilities, revenues and expenses. Specifically, estimates and assumptions are

made in regards to reserve and resource estimation; future copper, cobalt, nickel, sulphuric acid and gold prices;

foreign currency exchange rates; stock prices; estimated costs of future production; changes in government

policy, legislation and regulations; estimated future income tax amounts; and the availability of financing and

various operational factors.

Based on historical experience, current conditions and expert advice, management makes assumptions that 

are believed to be reasonable under the circumstances. These estimates and assumptions form the basis for

judgments about the carrying value of assets and liabilities and reported amounts for revenues and expenses.

Different assumptions would result in different estimates and actual results may differ from results based on

these estimates. These estimates and assumptions are also affected by management’s application of accounting

policies. Critical accounting estimates are those that affect the consolidated financial statements materially 

and involve a significant level of judgment by management. Where necessary this report outlines those critical

accounting policies that have changed since the filing of the Company’s 2009 Audited Financial Statements or

that are particularly relevant to the current year.

As is common in the mining industry, a number of the Company’s sales agreements require final prices to be

determined in a future period. For this purpose, it is necessary for management to estimate the final price

received based on current prices for both copper and gold. As a result of the volatility in current metal prices,

actual results may materially differ from those initially recorded when final prices are determined. Management

follows the industry practice of re-pricing any provisional priced sales at the end of each reporting period and any

differences/adjustments are recorded in the current period’s earnings.

Effective in Q2 2008, management has also had to make estimates in relation to the compensation receivable

from the Zambian government in accordance with the terms of Development Agreements or, alternatively, pursuant

to the Constitution of Zambia. Expert legal advice has been obtained to assist management in determining what

the likelihood of collection will be via various alternative methods; over what period of time collection will occur;

and, what costs and interest receipts would be awarded on settlement. This analysis has resulted in recognition

of a substantial proportion of the recoverable taxes paid or accrued as a receivable. Actual results may differ

materially depending upon the outcome of negotiations, arbitration or litigation.
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Disclosure Controls and Procedures

The Company’s disclosure controls and procedures are designed to provide reasonable assurance that all

relevant information is communicated to senior management, to allow timely decisions regarding required

disclosure.

An evaluation of the effectiveness of the Company’s disclosure controls and procedures, as defined under the

rules of the Canadian Securities Administration, was conducted as of December 31, 2009 under the supervision

of the Company’s Disclosure Committee and with the participation of management. Based on the results of that

evaluation, the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer concluded that the Company’s disclosure

controls and procedures were effective as of the end of the period covered by this report in providing reasonable

assurance that the information required to be disclosed in the Company’s annual filings, interim filings or other

reports filed or submitted by it under securities legislation is recorded, processed, summarized and reported in

the securities legislation.

Since the December 31, 2009 evaluation, there have been no adverse changes to the Company’s controls and

procedures and they continue to remain effective.

Internal Control over Financial Reporting

Internal control over financial reporting is designed to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of

the Company’s financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements in compliance with Canadian

generally accepted accounting principles (“GAAP”). The Company’s internal control over financial reporting

includes policies and procedures that:

�  pertain to the maintenance of records that accurately and fairly reflect the transactions of the Company;

�  provide reasonable assurance that transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial

statements in accordance with GAAP;

�  ensure the Company’s receipts and expenditures are made only in accordance with authorization of management

and the Company’s directors; and

�  provide reasonable assurance regarding prevention or timely detection of unauthorized transactions that could

have a material affect on the annual or interim financial statements.

An evaluation of the effectiveness of the Company’s internal control over financial reporting was conducted as 

of December 31, 2009 by the Company’s management, including the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial

Officer. Based on this evaluation, management has concluded that the Company’s internal controls over financial

reporting were effective.

There were no changes in the Company’s internal controls over financial reporting during the period ended

December 31, 2009 that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, its internal controls

over financial reporting.

Limitations of Controls and Procedures

The Company’s management, including the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, believe that any

disclosure controls and procedures or internal control over financial reporting, no matter how well conceived and

operated, can provide only reasonable and not absolute assurance that the objectives of the control system are

met. Further, the design of a control system reflects the fact that there are resource constraints, and the benefits

of controls must be considered relative to their costs. Because of the inherent limitations in all control systems,

they cannot provide absolute assurance that all control issues and instances of fraud, if any, within the Company

have been prevented or detected. These inherent limitations include the realities that judgments in decision-

making can be faulty, and that breakdowns can occur because of simple error or mistake. Additionally, controls

can be circumvented by the individual acts of some persons, by collusion of two or more people, or by
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unauthorized override of the control. The design of any systems of controls also is based in part upon certain

assumptions about the likelihood of future events, and there can be no assurance that any design will succeed in

achieving its stated goals under all potential future conditions. Accordingly, because of the inherent limitations 

in a cost effective control system, misstatements due to error or fraud may occur and not be detected.

Forward-looking Statements

Certain statements and information herein, including all statements that are not historical facts, contain forward-

looking statements and forward-looking information within the meaning of applicable US and Canadian securities

laws. Such forward-looking statements or information include but are not limited to statements or information

with respect to future price of copper, gold, cobalt, and sulphuric acid, estimated future production, estimation of

mineral reserves and mineral resources, our exploration and development program, estimated future expenses,

exploration and development capital requirements, the Company’s hedging policy, and our goals and strategies.

Often, but not always, forward-looking statements or information can be identified by the use of words such as

“plans”, “expects” or “does not expect”, “is expected”, “budget”, “scheduled”, “estimates”, “forecasts”, “intends”,

“anticipates” or “does not anticipate” or “believes” or variations of such words and phrases or statements that

certain actions, events or results “may”, “could”, “would”, “might” or “will” be taken, occur or be achieved.

With respect to forward-looking statements and information contained herein, we have made numerous

assumptions including among other things, assumptions about the price of copper, gold, cobalt and sulphuric

acid, anticipated costs and expenditures and our ability to achieve our goals. Although our management believes

that the assumptions made and the expectations represented by such statements or information are reasonable,

there can be no assurance that a forward-looking statement or information herein will prove to be accurate.

Forward-looking statements and information by their nature are based on assumptions and involve known and

unknown risks, uncertainties and other factors which may cause our actual results, performance or achievements,

or industry results, to be materially different from any future results, performance or achievements expressed or

implied by such forward-looking statements or information.

See our annual information form for additional information on risks, uncertainties and other factors relating to 

the forward-looking statements and information. Although we have attempted to identify factors that would cause

actual actions, events or results to differ materially from those disclosed in the forward-looking statements or

information, there may be other factors that cause actual results, performances, achievements or events not to

be anticipated, estimated or intended. Also, many of the factors are beyond our control. Accordingly, readers

should not place undue reliance on forward-looking statements or information. We undertake no obligation to

reissue or update forward-looking statements or information as a result of new information or events after the

date hereof except as may be required by law. All forward-looking statements and information made herein are

qualified by this cautionary statement.
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The consolidated financial statements of First Quantum Minerals Ltd. and the information contained in the 

annual report have been prepared by and are the responsibility of the Company’s management. The consolidated

financial statements have been prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles (GAAP) 

in Canada and, where appropriate, reflect management’s best estimates and judgements based on currently

available information.

Management has developed and is maintaining a system of internal controls to obtain reasonable assurance 

that the Company’s assets are safeguarded, transactions are authorized and financial information is reliable.

The Company’s independent auditors, PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP, who are appointed by the shareholders,

conduct an audit in accordance with Canadian generally accepted auditing standards. Their report outlines the

scope of their audit and gives their opinion on the consolidated financial statements.

The Audit Committee of the Board of Directors meets periodically with management and the independent auditors

to review the scope and results of the annual audit, and to review the consolidated financial statements and

related financial reporting matters prior to approval of the consolidated financial statements.

                                 Signed by                                                                  Signed by

                                 Philip K.R. Pascall                                        Mark Bolton

                                 Chairman and Chief Executive Officer            Chief Financial Officer

                                 March 15, 2010

2009
M A N A G E M E N T ’ S  R E S P O N S I B I L I T Y  F O R  F I N A N C I A L  R E P O R T I N G
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We have audited the consolidated balance sheets of First Quantum Minerals Ltd. (“the “Company”) as at

December 31, 2009 and 2008 and the consolidated statements of earnings and comprehensive income (loss),

changes in shareholders’ equity and cash flows for the years then ended. These consolidated financial statements

are the responsibility of the Company’s management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these

financial statements based on our audits.

We conducted our audits in accordance with Canadian generally accepted auditing standards. Those standards

require that we plan and perform an audit to obtain reasonable assurance whether the financial statements are

free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts

and disclosures in the financial statements. An audit also includes assessing the accounting principles used and

significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation.

In our opinion, these consolidated financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position

of the Company as at December 31, 2009 and 2008 and the results of its operations and its cash flows for the

years then ended in accordance with Canadian generally accepted accounting principles.

                                         Signed by

                                         PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP

                                         Chartered Accountants

                                         Vancouver, B.C.

                                         March 15, 2010

2009
AU D I T O R S ’  R E P O R T

To the Shareholders of First Quantum Minerals Ltd.
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2009
C O N S O L I D AT E D  B A L A N C E  S H E E T S

As at December 31, 2009 and 2008 

(expressed in millions of US dollars)

                                                                                                                        Note              2009             2008

ASS E T S
Current assets
Cash and cash equivalents                                                                             19           919.2           176.2
Restricted cash                                                                                              8a             40.3             40.3
Accounts receivable                                                                                                      342.6             93.2
Inventory                                                                                                         4           346.7           270.9
Current portion of other assets                                                                         7           195.2           150.8

                                                                                                                                1,844.0           731.4
Investments                                                                                                    5           460.4           163.5
Property, plant and equipment                                                                           6        2,157.9        1,996.3
Other assets                                                                                                   7           102.3           113.3

Total assets                                                                                                               4,564.6        3,004.5

L IAB I L I T I E S
Current liabilities
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities                                                                         323.0           333.1
Current taxes payable                                                                                     12           320.8           146.4
Current portion of debt                                                                                     8             84.5           139.5
Current portion of other liabilities                                                                    10               3.9             27.0

                                                                                                                                   732.2           646.0
Debt                                                                                                               8           107.1           246.2
Convertible bonds                                                                                            9           438.4                   –
Other liabilities                                                                                              10             36.1             34.8
Future income tax liabilities                                                                            12           373.9           363.6

Total liabilities                                                                                                            1,687.7        1,290.6
Non-controlling interests                                                                                                391.4           313.3

Total liabilities and non-controlling interests                                                                 2,079.1        1,603.9

SHAREHOLDERS ’  E QU I T Y
Capital stock                                                                                                 13           750.4           420.3
Retained earnings                                                                                                      1,437.9           980.3
Accumulated other comprehensive income                                                                      297.2                   –

Total shareholders’ equity                                                                                           2,485.5        1,400.6

Total shareholders’ equity, liabilities and non-controlling interests                                  4,564.6        3,004.5
Commitments                                                                                                20
Contingencies and measurement uncertainty                                                   21
Subsequent events                                                                                  21, 22

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

Approved by the Board of Directors

Signed by Signed by

Andrew Adams Peter St. George

Director Director
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2009
C O N S O L I D AT E D  S TA T E M E N T S  O F  E A R N I N G S  A N D  C O M P R E H E N S I V E  I N C O M E  ( L O S S )

For the years ended December 31, 2009 and 2008 

(expressed in millions of US dollars, except for share and per share amounts)

                                                                                                                        Note              2009             2008

Sales revenues

   Copper                                                                                                                   1,745.1        1,641.3

   Gold                                                                                                                         156.0             97.5

   Acid                                                                                                                              1.8               1.6

                                                                                                                                1,902.9        1,740.4

Cost of sales                                                                                                               (745.4)         (763.2)

Adjustment to net realizable value of inventory                                                   4             25.4            (60.5)

Depletion and amortization                                                                                           (161.7)         (113.3)

Royalties, windfall taxes and export levies                                                      21b            (55.0)         (187.4)

Zambian taxes recovery                                                                                21b               2.9           127.5

Operating profit                                                                                                             969.1           743.5

Other income (expenses)

   Exploration                                                                                                                 (25.9)           (28.5)

   General and administrative                                                                                         (25.3)           (31.4)

   Interest                                                                                                                      (60.4)           (31.8)

   Impairment of available-for-sale investments                                                  5                   –          (254.2)

   Derivative instrument adjustments                                                                             (135.9)             (6.1)

   Other income (expenses)                                                                            15             26.2              (0.5)

                                                                                                                                  (221.3)         (352.5)

Earnings before income taxes and non-controlling interests                                              747.8           391.0

Income taxes                                                                                                 12          (200.3)         (247.2)

Non-controlling interests                                                                                                 (84.1)           (97.9)

Net earnings                                                                                                                 463.4             45.9

Other comprehensive income (loss)

Unrealized gain (loss) on available-for-sale investments, 

   net of tax of $10.3 million (2008 – $36.9 million)                                                        315.8          (457.2)

Realized loss (gain) on available-for-sale investments, 

   net of tax of nil (2008 – $0.1 million)                                                                           (18.6)              0.4

Other-than-temporary loss recognized in net earnings                                                              –           254.2

                                                                                                                                   297.2          (202.6)

Comprehensive income (loss)                                                                                         760.6          (156.7)

Earnings per common share                                                                          13b

   Basic                                                                                                                        $6.14           $0.67

   Diluted                                                                                                                     $5.92           $0.67

Weighted average shares outstanding (000’s)                                                 13b

   Basic                                                                                                                      75,508         68,161

   Diluted                                                                                                                    80,982         68,916

Total shares issued and outstanding (000’s)                                                   13a         78,590         68,751

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.
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2009
C O N S O L I D AT E D  S TA T E M E N T S  O F  C H A N G E S  I N  S H A R E H O L D E R S ’  E Q U I T Y

For the years ended December 31, 2009 and 2008 

(expressed in millions of US dollars)

                                                                                                                        Note              2009             2008

CAP I TAL  S TOCK

Common shares

Balance – beginning of year                                                                                           441.8           415.2

   Stock options exercised                                                                            14a             12.9               6.8

   Shares issued on equity financing                                                              13a           269.5                   –

   Acquisition of Scandinavian Minerals Limited                                                16                  –             19.8

Balance – end of year                                                                                                    724.2           441.8

Equity portion of convertible bonds

Balance – beginning of year                                                                                                  –                   –

   Equity allocation of convertible bonds                                                            9             56.9                   –

Balance – end of year                                                                                                      56.9                   –

Treasury shares

Balance – beginning of year                                                                                            (38.8)           (34.3)

   Shares purchased                                                                                    14b            (11.7)             (9.2)

   Restricted and performance stock units vested                                           14b               3.3               4.7

Balance – end of year                                                                                                     (47.2)           (38.8)

Contributed surplus

Balance – beginning of year                                                                                             17.3             15.1

   Stock-based compensation expense for the year                                         14a               5.8               8.7

   Transfers upon exercise of stock options                                                                        (3.3)             (1.8)

   Restricted and performance stock units vested                                           14b              (3.3)             (4.7)

Balance – end of year                                                                                                      16.5             17.3

Total capital stock                                                                                                         750.4           420.3

Retained earnings

Balance – beginning of year                                                                                           980.3           987.4

   Net earnings for the year                                                                                            463.4             45.9

   Dividends                                                                                                                    (5.8)           (53.0)

Balance – end of year                                                                                                 1,437.9           980.3

Accumulated other comprehensive income

Balance – beginning of year                                                                                                  –           202.6

   Other comprehensive income (loss) for the year                                                           297.2          (202.6)

Balance – end of year                                                                                                    297.2                   –

Retained earnings and accumulated other comprehensive income                                  1,735.1           980.3

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.
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C O N S O L I D AT E D  S TA T E M E N T S  O F  C A S H  F L OW S

For the years ended December 31, 2009 and 2008 

(expressed in millions of US dollars)

                                                                                                                        Note              2009             2008

Cash flows from operating activities
Net earnings for the year                                                                                               463.4             45.9

Items not affecting cash

   Depletion and amortization                                                                                        161.7           113.3

   Non-controlling interests                                                                                              84.1             97.9

   Impairment of available-for-sale investments                                                  5                   –           254.2

   Adjustment to net realizable value of inventory                                               4            (25.4)            60.5

   Unrealized foreign exchange loss (gain)                                                                           2.7              (9.9)

   Future income tax expense                                                                                           (2.5)            64.9

   Stock-based compensation expense                                                            14               5.8               8.7

   Derivative instruments                                                                                                (16.6)             (5.5)

   Non-cash interest expense                                                                                           21.2               3.8

   Loss (gain) on disposal of investments                                                                        (18.6)              0.3

   Other                                                                                                                            2.3               2.5

                                                                                                                                   678.1           636.6

Change in non-cash operating working capital

   Decrease (increase) in accounts receivable and other                                                 (300.0)            48.3

   Increase in inventory                                                                                                     (1.8)         (113.1)

   Increase in accounts payable and accrued liabilities                                                       23.6           183.6

   Increase in current taxes payable                                                                                174.4             19.2

   Long-term incentive plan contributions                                                                         (11.7)             (9.2)

                                                                                                                                   562.6           765.4

Cash flows from financing activities
Proceeds from debt                                                                                                       138.9           294.4

Repayments of debt                                                                                                     (347.2)         (276.2)

Proceeds from convertible bonds                                                                                   488.0                   –

Proceeds on issuance of common shares                                                                       279.1               5.0

Restricted cash                                                                                                                    –               5.6

Dividends paid                                                                                                                 (5.8)           (53.0)

Dividends paid to non-controlling interests                                                                         (6.0)                 –

                                                                                                                                   547.0            (24.2)

Cash flows from investing activities
Payments for property, plant and equipment                                                                   (361.8)         (460.3)

Deposit for Ravensthorpe acquisition                                                             22b            (34.0)                 –

Acquisition of Scandinavian Minerals Limited                                                   16                  –          (214.3)

Available-for-sale investments, net                                                                                    29.2            (90.4)

                                                                                                                                  (366.6)         (765.0)

Increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents                                                            743.0            (23.8)
Cash and cash equivalents – beginning of year                                                                176.2           200.0

Cash and cash equivalents – end of year                                                          19           919.2           176.2

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.
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1 .  NATURE  O F  OP ERAT IONS

First Quantum Minerals Ltd. (“FQM” or the “Company”) is engaged in the production of copper, gold and acid and

related activities including exploration, development and processing. These activities are conducted in Zambia,

the République démocratique du Congo (“RDC”), Mauritania and Finland.

2 .  CHANGES  IN  AC COUNT ING  POL I C I E S

Accounting Policy Changes Effective January 1, 2009

Pre-production costs

Section 3064, “Goodwill and Intangible Assets” established revised standards for recognition, measurement,

presentation and disclosure of goodwill and intangible assets. Concurrent with this standard, the CICA withdrew

EIC 27, “Revenues and Expenditures During the Pre-operating Period”. As a result of the withdrawal of EIC 27, 

the Company is no longer able to defer costs and revenues incurred subsequent to the completion of plant

commissioning at new mine operations. The Company adopted the new standard retrospectively and there was 

no significant impact on these financial statements.

Mining exploration costs

In March 2009, the CICA issued EIC 174 “Mining Exploration Costs”. This EIC provides guidance on accounting for

and impairment of exploration costs. As the Company’s policy is to expense early stage exploration expenditures,

application of this EIC did not have an impact on these financial statements.

Credit risk and the fair value of financial assets and financial liabilities

In January 2009, the CICA issued EIC 173 “Credit Risk and the Fair Value of Financial Assets and Financial

Liabilities”. This EIC provides guidance on the impact of equity and counterparty credit risk when determining 

the fair value of financial assets and liabilities including derivative instruments. The adoption of this EIC did not

have a significant impact on these financial statements.

Financial instruments fair value disclosure

Section 3862 “Financial Instruments – Disclosures” was expanded to include additional disclosures about fair

value measurements of financial instruments. The revised standard did not change the Company’s methodology

for measuring the fair value of financial assets and liabilities. The additional required disclosures are included 

in note 18.

Accounting Policy Changes Effective January 1, 2010

In January 2009, the CICA issued Section 1582 “Business Combinations” (“Section 1582”), 1601 “Consolidated

Financial Statements” (“Section 1601”) and 1602 “Non-controlling Interests” (“Section 1602”) which replaces

Section 1581 “Business Combinations” and 1600 “Consolidated Financial Statements”. Section 1582 establishes

standards for the accounting for business combinations that is equivalent to the business combination accounting

standard under International Financial Reporting Standards. This new standard revises guidance on the determination

of the carrying amount of assets acquired, liabilities assumed, goodwill and the accounting for non-controlling

interest at the date of a business combination. Section 1601 together with Section 1602 establishes standards

for the preparation of consolidated financial statements. The three new standards are applicable for the

Company’s interim and annual consolidated financial statements for its fiscal year beginning January 1, 2011.

2009
N O T E S  T O  C O N S O L I D AT E D  F I N A N C I A L  S TA T E M E N T S

For the years ended December 31, 2009 and 2008 

(expressed in millions of US dollars, except where indicated)
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Early adoption of these sections is permitted and the Company expects to adopt these new sections January 1,

2010. The adoption will result in the reclassification of non-controlling interests of $391.4 million to

shareholders’ equity.

3 .  S I GN I F I CANT  AC COUNT ING  POL I C I E S

Basis of presentation

These financial statements have been prepared in accordance with Canadian generally accepted accounting

principles (“Canadian GAAP”).

Principles of consolidation

These consolidated financial statements include the accounts of the Company and all of its subsidiaries. 

The principal operating subsidiaries are First Quantum Mining and Operations Limited (“FQMO”) which includes

Bwana Mkubwa (“Bwana”), Compagnie Minière de Sakania SPRL (“Comisa”), Kansanshi Mining Plc (“Kansanshi”),

Mauritanian Copper Mines SARL (“Guelb Moghrein”), Frontier SPRL (“Frontier”), Kingamyambo Musonoi Tailings

SARL (“Kolwezi”) and Kevitsa Mining (“Kevitsa”).

The Company also consolidates entities that are subject to control on a basis other than ownership of a majority

of the voting interests, or variable interest entities. The Company established an independent trust to purchase

the common shares necessary to satisfy the Company’s long-term incentive plan. The Company consolidates the

trust as it constitutes a variable interest entity.

Estimates, risks and uncertainties

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with Canadian generally accepted accounting principles

requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the amounts reported in the financial

statements and accompanying notes. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

Measurement of the Company’s assets and liabilities is subject to risks and uncertainties, including ones related

to ownership rights, reserve and resource estimation; future copper, cobalt, nickel, gold and sulphuric acid prices;

estimated costs of future production; future costs of asset retirement obligations; changes in government

legislation and regulations; estimated future income tax amounts; amounts recoverable under contracts; the

availability of financing and various operational factors.

Foreign currency translation

The functional currency of the Company and all of the Company’s operations is the United States dollar (“USD”).

The Company’s foreign currency transactions are translated into USD at the rate of exchange in effect at the date

of the transaction. Monetary assets and liabilities are translated using period end exchange rates with any gains

and losses included in the determination of operating results. Non-monetary assets and liabilities are translated

using historical rates.

Inventory

Product inventories comprise ore in stockpiles; acid and metal work-in-progress; finished acid; and finished

cathode, metal in concentrate and gold bullion. Product inventories are recorded at the lower of average cost and

net realizable value. Cost includes materials, direct labour, other direct costs and production overheads and

amortization of plant, equipment and mineral properties directly involved in the mining and production processes.

Stripping costs related to production are inventoried as incurred.

When inventories have been written down to net realizable value, a new assessment of net realizable value is

made in each subsequent period. When the circumstances that caused the writedown no longer exist, the

amount of the writedown is reversed.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)
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Consumable stores are valued at the lower of purchase cost and net realizable value and recorded as a 

current asset.

Inventories on hand that will not be processed within one year are classified as long-term.

Mineral properties and mine development costs

General exploration and associated costs are expensed in the period incurred. Significant property acquisition

costs are capitalized. Exploration and development costs relating to specific properties are capitalized once

management determines the property will be developed to produce commodities on a continuing basis. These

capitalized costs are expensed once the project to which they relate is sold, abandoned, impaired or placed into

production.

Property acquisition and mine development costs, including costs incurred during production to increase future

output by providing access to additional reserves, are deferred and depleted on a units-of-production basis over

the reserves to which they relate.

Property, plant and equipment

Property, plant and equipment are recorded at cost less accumulated depletion and amortization. Costs recorded

for plants under construction include all expenditures incurred in connection with the development and construction

of the plants. Interest and financing costs that relate to the project and are incurred during the construction

period are capitalized. No amortization is recorded until the plants are substantially complete and ready for use.

Where relevant, the Company has estimated residual values on certain plant and equipment.

Property, plant and equipment are amortized over the estimated lives of the assets on a units-of-production or

straight-line basis as appropriate.

Asset impairment

The Company performs impairment tests on property, plant and equipment, mineral properties and mine

development costs when events or changes in circumstances occur that indicate the assets may not be

recoverable. Where information is available and conditions suggest impairment, estimated future net cash flows

for a mine or development project are calculated using estimated future prices, mineral resources, and operating,

capital and reclamation costs on an undiscounted basis. Where appropriate, a probability weighted approach is

applied to alternative cash flow scenarios. When estimated undiscounted future cash flows are less than the

carrying value, the project is considered impaired. Reductions in the carrying value of a mine or development

project are recorded to the extent the net book value exceeds the fair value, typically calculated using market

value or discounted estimated future cash flows.

Management estimates of mineral prices, recoverable reserves, and operating, capital and reclamation costs are

subject to certain risks and uncertainties that may affect the recoverability of mineral property costs. Although

management has made its best estimate of these factors, it is possible that changes could occur in the future

that could adversely affect management’s estimate of the net cash flow to be generated from its projects.

Asset retirement obligations

The Company records asset retirement obligations at fair value in the period in which the liability is incurred. Fair

value is determined based on the estimated future cash flows required to settle the liability discounted at the

Company’s credit adjusted risk-free interest rate. The liability is adjusted for changes in the expected amounts

and timing of cash flows required to discharge the liability and accreted over time to its full value. The associated

asset retirement costs are capitalized as part of the carrying amount of the related long-lived asset and amortized

over the expected useful life of the asset.
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Convertible bonds

Upon issue of convertible bonds, the fair value of the liability component is determined by discounting the

contractual future cash flows using a market rate for a non-convertible instrument with similar terms. This value

is carried as a liability on the amortized cost basis until extinguished on conversion or redemption. The remainder

of the proceeds are allocated to a separate component of equity, net of issue costs, which remains constant in

subsequent periods. Issue costs are apportioned between the liability and equity components based on their

respective carrying amounts when the bonds were issued.

The finance costs recognized in respect of the convertible bonds includes the accretion of the liability component

to the amount that will be payable on redemption.

Revenue recognition

The Company produces copper cathode, copper and gold in concentrate, gold bullion and acid. Copper and gold

products are sold under pricing arrangements where final prices are set at a specified date based on market

prices. Revenues are recognized when title and risk pass to the customer using forward prices for the expected

date of final settlement. Changes between the prices recorded upon recognition of revenue and the final price

due to fluctuations in copper and gold market prices result in the existence of an embedded derivative in the

accounts receivable. This embedded derivative is recorded at fair value, with changes in fair value classified as 

a component of revenue. Acid revenue is recorded when title has passed to the customer.

Income taxes

Current income taxes are recorded based on estimated income taxes payable for the current year. Future income

tax assets and liabilities are recognized for temporary differences between the tax and accounting bases of

assets and liabilities using substantively enacted tax rates for the period in which the differences are expected 

to reverse. The amount of future tax assets recognized is limited to the amount that is more likely than not to 

be realized.

Stock-based compensation

The Company grants stock options under its stock option plan and performance stock units (“PSUs”) and

restricted stock units (“RSUs”) under its long-term incentive plan to directors and employees. The Company

expenses the fair value of stock options, PSUs and RSUs granted over the vesting period.

The fair value of stock options is determined using an option pricing model that takes into account, as of the

grant date, the exercise price, the expected life of the option, the current price of the underlying stock and its

expected volatility, expected dividends on the stock, and the risk-free interest rate over the expected life of the

option. Cash consideration received from employees when they exercise the options is credited to capital stock.

The fair value of PSUs is determined using a valuation model that takes into account, as of the grant date, the

expected life of the PSU, expected volatility, expected dividend yield, and the risk-free interest rate over the life of

the PSU, to generate potential outcomes for stock prices, which are used to estimate the probability of the PSUs

vesting at the end of the performance measurement period.

The fair value of RSUs is determined by reference to the share price of the Company at the date of grant.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)
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Earnings per share

Earnings per share are calculated using the weighted average number of shares outstanding during the period.

Shares acquired under the long-term incentive plan are treated as treasury shares and are deducted from the

number of shares outstanding for the calculation of basic earnings per share. Diluted earnings per share are

calculated using the treasury stock method whereby all “in the money” options, warrants and equivalents are

assumed to have been exercised at the beginning of the period and the proceeds from the exercise are assumed

to have been used to purchase common shares at the average market price during the period.

Financial instruments

The Company’s financial instruments consist of cash and cash equivalents, restricted cash, accounts receivable,

recoverable taxes, investments, accounts payable and accrued liabilities, debt and derivative instruments.

a) Cash and cash equivalents

Cash and cash equivalents comprise cash at banks and on hand and other short-term investments with initial

maturities of less than three months. It excludes cash subject to restrictions under debt facilities. Cash and cash

equivalents and restricted cash have been classified as held-for-trading and are recorded at fair value.

b) Accounts receivable and recoverable taxes

Accounts receivable and recoverable taxes are classified as loans and receivables and accordingly are recorded

initially at fair value, net of transaction costs incurred, and subsequently at amortized cost using the effective

interest rate method.

c) Investments

The Company’s investment in Carlisa Investment Corp. (“Carlisa”), a privately held entity, is designated as

available-for-sale but is measured at cost as the fair value is not readily determinable. Fair values for investments

in marketable securities are determined by quoted market prices at the balance sheet date. Unrealized gains and

losses on the marketable securities are recognized in other comprehensive income. If a decline in fair value is

significant or prolonged it is deemed to be other-than-temporary and the loss is recognized in net earnings.

Available-for-sale investments are recorded as non-current assets unless management intends to dispose of

them within 12 months of the balance sheet date.

d) Derivatives and hedging

The Company periodically enters into derivative instruments to mitigate exposures to copper and gold commodity

prices, foreign exchange rates, and interest rates. The Company does not apply hedge accounting. Derivative

financial instruments, including embedded derivatives, are classified as held-for-trading and measured at fair

value as determined by active market prices and valuation models, as appropriate. Valuation models require the

use of assumptions concerning the amount and timing of estimated future cash flows and discount rates. In

determining these assumptions, the Company uses readily observable market inputs where available or, where

not available, inputs generated by the Company. Changes in fair value of held-for-trading financial instruments are

recorded in net earnings.

e) Accounts payable and accrued liabilities and debt

Accounts payable and accrued liabilities and debt are classified as other financial liabilities and are recognized

initially at fair value, net of transaction costs incurred, and are subsequently stated at amortized cost. Any

difference between the amounts originally received, net of transaction costs, and the redemption value is

recognized in net earnings over the period to maturity using the effective interest rate method.
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4 .  INVENTORY
                                                                                                                                            2009             2008

Ore in stockpiles (a)                                                                                                      101.3           115.0

Work-in-progress                                                                                                               3.3               6.8

Finished product                                                                                                             65.0             46.2

Total product inventory                                                                                                   169.6           168.0

Less: non-current portion of ore in stockpiles (b) (note 7)                                                  (12.5)           (61.1)

                                                                                                                                   157.1           106.9

Consumable stores (c)                                                                                                  189.6           164.0

                                                                                                                                   346.7           270.9

a) During 2009, the Company recorded an adjustment of $25.4 million to reverse the writedowns previously

incurred on the Kansanshi and Lonshi ore stockpiles at December 31, 2008 as the market and operational

conditions causing the writedowns have improved. The reversal of the writedowns were recorded in net

earnings. During 2008, the Company recorded a writedown of $43.6 million to the Kansanshi and Lonshi ore

stockpiles to reflect their net realizable value.

b) The non-current portion represents ore in stockpiles that the Company does not anticipate processing in the

next 12 months.

c) During 2008, the Company recorded an adjustment of $16.9 million to reduce the Bwana plant and Lonshi

mine consumable stores inventory to reflect its net realizable value of nil.

d) During the year, $873.3 million (2008 – $937.0 million) of inventory was expensed in cost of sales and

depletion and amortization.

5 .  INVE S TMENT S
                                                                                                                                            2009             2008

Carlisa – at cost                                                                                                               9.5               9.5

Marketable securities                                                                                                    443.3           144.4

Asset-backed commercial paper                                                                                         7.6               9.6

                                                                                                                                   460.4           163.5

The following table summarizes the movements in the fair value of our investments:
                                                                                                                                            2009             2008

Balance – beginning of year                                                                                           163.5           567.0

Additions                                                                                                                          6.7             91.9

Disposals                                                                                                                      (35.9)             (1.8)

Gain (loss) in fair market value                                                                                       326.1          (493.6)

Balance – end of year                                                                                                    460.4           163.5

During 2008, the Company considered the decrease in market value of its marketable securities to be other-than-

temporary and recorded the mark-to-market loss of $254.2 million in net earnings.
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6 .  PROPER TY,  P LANT  AND  EQU I PMENT
2009 2008

                                                                              Accumulated                                                      Accumulated
                                                                  Cost      amortization                   Net                  Cost      amortization                   Net

Plant and equipment                  1,320.4          (428.1)          892.3        1,170.7          (299.2)          871.5

Capital work-in-progress 

   (note 21a)                                 573.6                   –            573.6           427.5                  –           427.5

Mineral properties and 

   mine development costs            733.0            (41.0)          692.0           733.0            (35.7)          697.3

                                                2,627.0          (469.1)       2,157.9        2,331.2          (334.9)       1,996.3

During 2009, the Company did not capitalize any interest and financing costs (2008 – $8.2 million).

7 .  OTHER  A S S E T S
                                                                                                                                            2009             2008

Recoverable taxes (note 21b)                                                                                        181.3           127.5

Future recoverable variable profit tax (note 12b)                                                                38.0             41.4

Ore in stockpiles (note 4)                                                                                                12.5             61.1

Derivative instruments (note 18)                                                                                        0.9               9.0

Future income tax asset (note 12)                                                                                    12.4               8.1

Ravensthorpe deposit (note 22b)                                                                                     34.0                   –

Prepaid expenses and other                                                                                             18.4             17.0

Total other assets                                                                                                         297.5           264.1

Less: current portion                                                                                                    (195.2)         (150.8)

                                                                                                                                   102.3           113.3

Current portion consists of:

Recoverable taxes                                                                                                         181.3           127.5

Derivative instruments                                                                                                      0.9               4.8

Prepaid expenses and other                                                                                             13.0             18.5

                                                                                                                                   195.2           150.8

8 .  D EBT
                                                                                                                                            2009             2008

Drawn debt facilities

Corporate revolving credit and term loan facility (a)                                                          159.5           288.2

Corporate revolving loan and short-term facilities (b)                                                               –             50.0

Kansanshi subordinated debt facility (c)                                                                            31.9             36.2

Kansanshi project completion facility (d)                                                                                –             11.1

Other                                                                                                                               0.2               0.2

Total debt                                                                                                                     191.6           385.7

Less: current portion of debt facilities and short-term debt                                               (84.5)         (139.5)

                                                                                                                                   107.1           246.2

Undrawn debt facilities

Corporate revolving credit and term loan facility (a)                                                            50.0                   –

Corporate revolving loan and short-term facilities (b)                                                        250.0           200.0
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The scheduled future minimum principal repayments are as follows:

                                                                                                                                                                        $

2010                                                                                                                                                 86.0

2011                                                                                                                                                 86.3

2012                                                                                                                                                   5.3

2013                                                                                                                                                   5.3

2014                                                                                                                                                   5.3

Thereafter                                                                                                                                            5.3

                                                                                                                                                      193.5

a) Corporate revolving credit and term loan facility

The Company entered into a $400.0 million corporate revolving credit and term loan facility in October 2006. The

facility has three tranches, tranche A up to $225.0 million, tranche B $125.0 million, and tranche C $100.0 million.

The total aggregate outstanding under the facility is not to exceed $400.0 million. Tranche A is repayable in ten

equal semi-annual instalments commencing on March 31, 2007; tranche B is repayable in seven semi-annual

instalments commencing on September 30, 2008; and tranche C is to be repaid on September 30, 2011. Interest

on tranches A and B is calculated at LIBOR plus 2.5%. Interest on tranche C is calculated at LIBOR plus 2.75%.

During 2009, the Company repaid $50.0 million borrowed under tranche C; this tranche remains available to be

redrawn until September 30, 2011.

As at December 31, 2009, the corporate revolving credit and term loan facility has a principal amount outstanding

of $161.4 million (December 31, 2008 – $292.2 million). The carrying amount shown above of $159.5 million 

is net of paid issue and transaction costs of $1.9 million, which are deferred and amortized over the term of the

facility. The collateral includes an assignment of proceeds under various sales contracts from the sale of copper,

copper concentrate and gold at Kansanshi, Bwana, Guelb Moghrein, and Frontier. Cash is restricted to meet

required instalments and at December 31, 2009 $40.3 million was recorded as restricted cash (December 31,

2008 – $40.3 million).

b) Corporate revolving loan and short-term facilities

The Company originally entered into a $250.0 million loan facility in January 2008 for general corporate purposes

and to provide financing in relation to corporate investments. The outstanding balance of this facility was repaid

in January 2009 with funds from a replacement facility.

The Company renewed the $250.0 million facility in January 2009. Any principal amount drawn under the new

facility is due in January 2010. Interest is calculated at LIBOR plus 4.5%. The loan is collateralized by a first

ranking mortgage over the marketable security investments and the shares of Scandinavian Minerals Limited 

and Carlisa owned by the Company.

The corporate revolving loan and short-term facility was undrawn at December 31, 2009. The Company paid issue

and transaction costs of $11.0 million, which have been amortized over the term of the facility. Subsequent to

December 31, 2009, this facility was extended at an interest rate of LIBOR plus 3.0% and the shares in Scandinavian

Minerals Limited were released from the security package and will be available for draw until January 2011.

c) Kansanshi subordinated debt facility

Kansanshi entered into a 34.0 million Euro subordinated debt facility in December 2003 to finance the Kansanshi

project. This facility is repayable in nine equal annual payments commencing October 31, 2007. Interest is

calculated annually, within a range of 3.2% to 13.2%, based on the average London Metal Exchange cash copper
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price for the preceding calendar year. The interest rate is at its lower limit at a realized copper price of less than

$1,300 per tonne and increases incrementally until the copper price reaches its $2,200 per tonne upper limit. 

As this facility is in Euros, the Company has entered into cross-currency principal swaps to mitigate the effects of

movements in the Euro during 2009 and 2008 (note 18).

The Kansanshi subordinated debt facility has a principal amount outstanding of 22.7 million Euros (2008 –

26.4 million Euros). The carrying amount is net of issue and transaction costs of 0.5 million Euros, which are

deferred and amortized over the term of the facility. The interest rate on the facility is indexed to the price of

copper resulting in the existence of an embedded derivative. This embedded derivative is recorded at fair value 

at each period with changes in fair value recorded as a component of net earnings (note 18).

d) Kansanshi project completion facility

Kansanshi entered into the $25.0 million project completion facility in March 2004, which was amended and

restated in 2006. This facility was drawn down in 2005 and was repayable in 9 semi-annual instalments which

commenced December 31, 2006. Kansanshi repaid the outstanding balance of this facility in January 2009.

9 .  CONVER T IBL E  BONDS

In June 2009, the Company issued $500.0 million in 6% convertible bonds (the “Bonds”) due June 19, 2014 

(the “Final Maturity Date”) for net proceeds of $488.0 million after payment of commissions and expenses

related to the offering. The Bonds bear interest at 6% per annum, payable semi-annually in equal instalments.

The Bonds may be converted into the Company’s common shares, at the option of the holder thereof, at any time

from October 19, 2009 to the close of business falling seven business days prior to the Final Maturity Date. 

The conversion price (the “Conversion Price”) is USD56.39 (CAD63.11) per common share for a maximum total

of 8,866,820 common shares issuable upon conversion. The Conversion Price is subject to adjustments 

if certain fundamental changes to the Company occur.

The Company has the option to call the Bonds from July 3, 2012 until the Final Maturity Date, in the event that

the trading price of the common shares exceeds 140% of the Conversion Price over a certain period. In addition,

the Company has the right to redeem the Bonds if at any time the aggregate principal amount of the Bonds

outstanding is equal to or less than 15% of the aggregate principal amount of the Bonds initially issued.

                                                                                                                                                                    December 31, 2009

Allocation of gross proceeds

Gross proceeds                                                                                                                                500.0

Fair value of debt component                                                                                                            (441.7)

Fair value of equity component                                                                                                             58.3

Convertible bonds

Opening balance                                                                                                                               441.7

Issuance costs                                                                                                                                  (10.6)

Accretion expense                                                                                                                                 7.3

                                                                                                                                                      438.4

Equity

Opening balance                                                                                                                                 58.3

Issuance costs                                                                                                                                    (1.4)

                                                                                                                                                        56.9
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The fair value of the debt portion of the Bonds at initial recognition was estimated using the discounted cash flow

model method. The fair value of the equity component was estimated using the residual value method. The debt

component of the Bonds is accreted over the expected life of five years using the effective interest rate method.

Total finance fees associated with the transaction were $12.0 million which were allocated on a proportionate

basis between the debt and equity components.

10 .  OTHER  L IAB I L I T I E S
                                                                                                                                            2009             2008

Derivative liabilities (note 18)                                                                                             8.9             34.0

Asset retirement obligations (note 11)                                                                              21.9             18.8

Other                                                                                                                               9.2               9.0

Total other liabilities                                                                                                        40.0             61.8

Less: current portion                                                                                                        (3.9)           (27.0)

                                                                                                                                     36.1             34.8

Current portion consists of:

Derivative liabilities                                                                                                           3.4             25.8

Other                                                                                                                               0.5               1.2

                                                                                                                                       3.9             27.0

11 .  A S S E T  R E T I R EMENT  OBL IGAT IONS

The Company has restoration and remediation obligations associated with its operating mines and processing

facilities. The following table summarizes the movements in the asset retirement obligation for the years ended

December 31, 2009 and 2008:

                                                                                                                                            2009             2008

At January 1                                                                                                                   18.8               8.2

Obligations incurred and acquired                                                                                      1.7               8.8

Accretion expense                                                                                                             1.4               1.8

At December 31                                                                                                              21.9             18.8

Less: current portion                                                                                                            –              (0.9)

                                                                                                                                     21.9             17.9

The asset retirement obligations have been recorded initially as a liability at fair value, using a credit adjusted

risk-free discount rate between 3.8% and 9.0% and an inflation factor of 4%. The liability for retirement and

remediation on an undiscounted basis before inflation is estimated to be approximately $29.6 million. Payments

are expected to occur over a period of approximately 23 years.

As a result of construction at the Kolwezi project and expansions at Guelb Moghrein, additional asset retirement

obligations of $1.7 million were recognized during 2009 (2008 – $8.8 million).
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12 .  IN COME  TAXE S

The income taxes shown in the consolidated statements of earnings differ from the amounts obtained by 

applying statutory rates to the earnings before provision for income taxes due to the following:

                                                                                                                       2009                                   2008

                                                                                                              Amount                                      Amount
                                                                                                                       $                     %                      $                      %

Earnings before income taxes and non-controlling interest        747.8                               391.0

Income taxes at statutory rates                                              224.3                 30           117.3                30

Difference in foreign tax rates (b)                                             51.5                   7             51.8                13

Foreign tax holiday (a)                                                             (24.4)                (3)           (24.5)                (6)

Non-deductible expenses                                                           1.8                   –             53.2                14

Increase in income tax rates                                                         –                   –             22.3                  6

Recoverable variable profit tax (b)                                            (47.8)                (7)           (41.4)              (11)

Change in valuation allowance                                                (70.6)                (9)            87.6                22

Tax losses not recognized and other                                         65.5                   9            (19.1)                (5)

Income tax expense                                                              200.3                 27           247.2                63

Income tax expense consists of:

   Current income taxes                                                         202.8                               182.3

   Future income taxes                                                             (2.5)                                64.9

                                                                                           200.3                               247.2

The significant components of the Company’s future income tax liability are as follows:

                                                                                                                                            2009             2008

Property, plant and equipment                                                                                       (394.8)         (399.3)

Operating loss carry-forwards                                                                                           10.6             26.6

Other                                                                                                                             10.3             13.5

Valuation allowance                                                                                                              –              (4.4)

Net future income tax liability                                                                                        (373.9)         (363.6)

The significant components of the Company’s future income tax asset are as follows:

                                                                                                                                            2009             2008

Inventory                                                                                                                          7.2             11.9

Property, plant and equipment                                                                                          19.7             12.8

Loss carry-forwards                                                                                                         18.9             85.5

Other                                                                                                                              (4.0)             (6.5)

Valuation allowance                                                                                                       (29.4)           (95.6)

Net future income tax asset                                                                                             12.4               8.1

a) Guelb Moghrein is subject to a five-year tax holiday agreement with the Mauritanian government. Guelb

Moghrein will be subject to Mauritanian income taxes on income earned subsequent to February 2012.

b) Included in the current and future tax expense for the year are amounts relating to the variable profit tax

(“VPT”) introduced in Zambia in 2008. The VPT resulted in an increase in the effective tax rate from the 30%

base income tax rate for the Company to 42%. The impact of this rate increase has been recorded in current

and future tax liabilities. The Company maintains that these taxes are in excess of those permitted under the

Development Agreement, and a recovery of the current and future tax expense relating to the VPT has been

recognized in the year.
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c) The Company has the following operating loss carry-forwards that may be available for tax purposes:

i) Canada – $55.9 million (2008 – $46.9 million) expiring between 2010 and 2028;

ii) Zambia – $35.4 million (2008 – $33.5 million) expiring in 2016;

iii) RDC – nil (2008 – nil).

d) The Company has capital losses available for deduction against future capital gains of $57.5 million (2008 –

$39.1 million) that may be available for tax purposes in Canada. These capital losses have no expiry date.

e) In the normal course of business, the Company may be subject to audit by taxation authorities. These audits

may alter the timing or amount of taxable income or deductions. The amounts ultimately reassessed upon

resolution of issues raised may differ from the amounts accrued.

1 3 .  C A P I TA L  S TO C K

a) Common Shares

Authorized

Unlimited common shares without par value

Issued                                                                                                                                                            Number of Shares
                                                                                                                                                                                        (000’s)

Balance as at December 31, 2007                                                                                                  68,108

   Stock options exercised (note 14a)                                                                                                    359

   Shares issued on acquisition of SML (note 16)                                                                                   284

Balance as at December 31, 2008                                                                                                  68,751

   Stock options exercised (note 14a)                                                                                                    495

   Share issuance (1)                                                                                                                          9,344

Balance as at December 31, 2009                                                                                                  78,590

(1) On April 6, 2009, the Company issued 9,343,750 common shares at a share price of CAD$37.00 through a public offering for net
proceeds of USD$269.5 million (CAD$334.6 million) after payment of commissions and expenses related to the issue.

b) Earnings per share
                                                                                                                                            2009             2008

Net earnings available to common shareholders                                                              463.4             45.9

   Add interest on convertible bonds, net of tax                                                                 16.4                  −

Net diluted earnings available to common shareholders                                                   479.8             45.9

Basic weighted average number of shares outstanding (000’s of shares)                        75,508         68,161

Effect of dilutive securities:

   Convertible bonds                                                                                                     4,761                  −

   Stock options                                                                                                               713              755

Diluted weighted average shares outstanding                                                                80,982         68,916
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c) Treasury shares

The Company established an independent trust to purchase, on the open market, the common shares pursuant

to the long-term incentive plan (note 14b). The Company consolidates the trust as it constitutes a variable

interest entity. Consequently, shares purchased by the trust to satisfy obligations under the long-term incentive

plan are recorded as treasury shares in shareholders’ equity. Generally, dividends received on shares held in the

trust will be paid to plan participants in cash as received.
                                                                                                                                                                       Number of Shares
                                                                                                                                                                                        (000’s)

Balance as at December 31, 2007                                                                                                       502

   Shares purchased                                                                                                                            126

   Shares vested                                                                                                                                   (77)

Balance as at December 31, 2008                                                                                                       551

   Shares purchased                                                                                                                            158

   Shares vested                                                                                                                                   (99)

Balance as at December 31, 2009                                                                                                       610

d) Capital management

The Company’s objectives when managing capital are to continue to provide returns for shareholders, and comply

with lending requirements while safeguarding the Company’s ability to continue as a going concern. The Company

considers the items included in shareholders’ equity to be capital.

The Company manages the capital structure and makes adjustments in light of changes in economic conditions

and the risk characteristics of the Company’s assets. In order to maintain or adjust the capital structure, 

the Company may adjust the amount of dividends paid to shareholders, issue new shares, or sell assets to

reduce debt.

The Company monitors capital based on the ratio of debt net of available cash (“net debt”) to net debt plus 

total capital. Additionally, based on terms of the corporate revolving credit and term loan facility, the Company 

is required to maintain the following:

i) Total capital greater than $400.0 million

ii) Debt-to-capital ratio less than 150%

The Company’s ratios were calculated as follows:

                                                                                                                                            2009             2008

Total debt and convertible bonds                                                                                    630.0           385.7

Cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash                                                              (959.5)         (216.5)

Net debt                                                                                                                      (329.5)          169.2

Total equity                                                                                                                2,485.5        1,400.6

Net debt to net debt plus equity                                                                                            –              11%

Debt-to-capital ratio                                                                                                         25%              28%

As at the balance sheet date, the Company was in compliance with its lending requirements.

14114 SD First Quantum Backend:2009_First Quantum  01/04/10  1:46 PM  Page 59



60 First Quantum Minerals Ltd. Annual Report 2009

1 4 .  S TO C K- BA S E D  C O M P E N SAT I O N

Included in general and administrative expense is stock-based compensation expense as follows:

                                                                                                                                            2009             2008

Share stock option expense (a)                                                                                             –              (1.6)

Long-term incentive plan expense (b)                                                                                 (5.8)             (7.1)

                                                                                                                                      (5.8)             (8.7)

a) Share stock options

The Company has a stock option plan whereby it may grant up to 6.0 million options to directors and employees.

                                                                                                        2009                                                  2008

                                                                                                       Weighted average                                        Weighted average 
                                                                      Number of shares             exercise price       Number of shares             exercise price
                                                                                      (000’s)                         CAD                       (000’s)                          CAD

Outstanding – beginning of year                           670                   24.12                  1,131                  20.49

Exercised                                                          (495)                  21.81                    (359)                 14.06

Forfeited                                                             (18)                  16.70                    (102)                 23.58

Outstanding – end of year                                    157                   32.26                     670                  24.12

At December 31, 2009, the following stock options were outstanding:

                                                                                                                        Weighted average                       Weighted average 
     Number of shares                                   Exercise price range                              exercise price                             remaining life
                    (000’s)                                                          CAD                                            CAD                                    (months)

104 $20.88–$29.25 22.79 6

53 $37.41–$59.00 50.85 18

157 32.26 10

Stock options vest over a three-year period. At December 31, 2009, all stock options were vested and

exercisable.

b) Long-term incentive plan

The Company has a long-term incentive plan (the “Plan”), which provides for the issuance of performance stock

units (“PSUs”) and restricted stock units (“RSUs”) in such amounts as approved by the Company’s

Compensation Committee.

Under the Plan, each PSU entitles participants, which includes directors, officers, and employees, to receive one

common share of the Company at the end of a three-year period if certain performance and vesting criteria, which

are based on the Company’s performance relative to a representative group of other mining companies, have

been met. The fair value of each PSU is recorded as compensation expense over the vesting period. The fair value

of each PSU is estimated using a Monte Carlo Simulation approach. A Monte Carlo Simulation is a technique

used to approximate the probability of certain outcomes, called simulations, based on normally distributed

random variables and highly subjective assumptions. This model generates potential outcomes for stock prices

and allows for the simulation of multiple stocks in tandem resulting in an estimated probability of vesting.
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Under the Plan, each RSU entitles the participant to receive one common share of the Company subject to

vesting criteria. Previous RSU grants are vesting in equal tranches over a three-year period. Current year RSU

grants will vest fully at the end of the three-year period. The fair value of each RSU is recorded as compensation

expense over the vesting period. The fair value of each RSU is estimated based on the market value of the

company’s shares at the grant date.

                                                                                                                                            2009             2008

                                                                                                                                                          Number of         Number of 
                                                                                                                                                                shares               shares
                                                                                                                                                                (000’s)              (000’s)

Performance stock units

Outstanding – beginning of year                                                                                        284              189

Granted                                                                                                                           136              107

Vested                                                                                                                             (56)                 –

Forfeited                                                                                                                          (34)              (12)

Outstanding – end of year                                                                                                 330              284

Restricted stock units

Outstanding – beginning of year                                                                                        211              179

Granted                                                                                                                           136              124

Vested                                                                                                                             (43)              (77)

Forfeited                                                                                                                          (27)              (15)

Outstanding – end of year                                                                                                 277              211

The following assumptions were used in the Monte Carlo Simulation model to calculate compensation expense 

in respect of the PSUs granted:

                                                                                                                                            2009             2008

Risk-free interest rate                                                                                                   1.84%           3.37%

Vesting period                                                                                                             3 years         3 years

Expected volatility                                                                                                        75.3%           53.5%

Expected forfeiture per annum                                                                                           4%                4%

Expected dividend                                                                                                             0%                0%

Weighted average probability of vesting                                                                          22.6%           23.0%

15 .  OTHER  INCOME  ( E XP ENSE S )
                                                                                                                                            2009             2008

Foreign exchange gain (loss)                                                                                              5.9              (8.1)

Interest and sundry income                                                                                               1.7               7.9

Gain (loss) on sale of investments                                                                                   18.6              (0.3)

                                                                                                                                     26.2              (0.5)
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16 .  ACQU I S I T ION  O F  S CAND INAV IAN  M INERALS  L IM I T ED  ( “ SML” )

In June 2008, the Company acquired all of the outstanding common shares of SML which owned the Kevitsa

nickel-copper-PGE project in northern Finland.

The acquisition of SML has been accounted for as an asset purchase. The total purchase cost was

$277.6 million comprising:

                                                                                                                                                                        $

Cash                                                                                                                                                255.4

Issuance of common shares (a)                                                                                                           19.8

Transaction costs                                                                                                                                  2.4

Total                                                                                                                                                277.6

a) The Company issued 284,491 common shares at CAD71.28 per share for the acquisition of SML. The

measurement of the common share component of the consideration is based on the average share price 

of the Company’s common shares immediately before and after the date of acquisition.

b) The cash paid to acquire SML including transaction costs less the cash acquired was $214.3 million.

The allocation of the purchase price to the assets and liabilities acquired is as follows:

                                                                                                                                                                        $

Assets

Cash                                                                                                                                                  43.5

Restricted cash                                                                                                                                  23.6

Accounts receivable                                                                                                                              0.2

Plant and equipment                                                                                                                           14.7

Mineral property                                                                                                                               268.5

Liabilities

Accounts payable and accrued liabilities                                                                                                (0.7)

Asset retirement obligation                                                                                                                   (0.4)

Future income tax liability                                                                                                                   (71.8)

Net assets acquired                                                                                                                           277.6

17 .  S EGMENT ED  IN FORMAT ION

The Company’s reportable operating segments are individual mine development projects or operations, being

Kansanshi, Guelb Moghrein, Frontier, Bwana/Lonshi, Kolwezi, Kevitsa and Corporate. Each mine and development

project is managed and reports information separately to the chief operating decision maker.

The corporate segment is responsible for the evaluation and acquisition of new mineral properties, regulatory

reporting, treasury and finance and corporate administration.
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For the year ended December 31, 2009, segmented information is presented as follows:

Guelb Bwana/
Kansanshi Moghrein Frontier Lonshi Kolwezi Kevitsa Corporate Total

Segmented revenues 1,264.2 197.3 439.2 59.8 – – 27.3 1,987.8

Less inter-segment revenues – – – (57.6) – – (27.3) (84.9)

Revenues 1,264.2 197.3 439.2 2.2 – – – 1,902.9

Cost of sales (555.0) (79.0) (147.3) (19.1) – – – (800.4)

Adjustment to net realizable 

value of inventory 9.9 – – 15.5 – – – 25.4

Depletion and amortization (111.6) (23.7) (21.9) (4.5) – – – (161.7)

Zambian taxes recovery 2.9 – – – – – – 2.9

Operating profit (loss) 610.4 94.6 270.0 (5.9) – – – 969.1

Interest (4.8) – (9.8) – – – (45.8) (60.4)

Other (154.5) (2.3) (3.7) (20.7) – – 20.3 (160.9)

Segmented profit (loss) 

before undernoted items 451.1 92.3 256.5 (26.6) – – (25.5) 747.8

Income taxes (139.1) – (76.8) – – – 15.6 (200.3)

Non-controlling interests (57.5) (17.6) (9.0) – – – – (84.1)

Segmented profit (loss) 254.5 74.7 170.7 (26.6) – – (9.9) 463.4

Property, plant and equipment 557.2 198.0 259.5 38.7 786.8 312.2 5.5 2,157.9

Total assets 1,237.2 291.6 387.8 79.6 788.3 315.6 1,464.5 4,564.6

Capital expenditures 53.0 73.6 17.0 – 149.0 10.1 1.5 304.2

For the year ended December 31, 2008, segmented information is presented as follows:

Guelb Bwana/
Kansanshi Moghrein Frontier Lonshi Kolwezi Kevitsa Corporate Total

Segmented revenues 1,224.5 191.1 287.8 142.8 – – 24.9 1,871.1

Less inter-segment revenues – – – (105.8) – – (24.9) (130.7)

Revenues 1,224.5 191.1 287.8 37.0 – – – 1,740.4

Cost of sales (599.3) (83.8) (182.7) (84.8) – – – (950.6)

Adjustment to net realizable 

value of inventory (10.7) – – (49.8) – – – (60.5)

Depletion and amortization (73.8) (15.4) (18.2) (5.9) – – – (113.3)

Zambian taxes recovery 123.5 – – 4.0 – – – 127.5

Operating profit (loss) 664.2 91.9 86.9 (99.5) – – – 743.5

Interest (9.0) (0.1) (12.8) (0.3) – – (9.6) (31.8)

Other including impairment (11.4) (6.2) (0.1) (14.2) – – (288.8) (320.7)

Segmented profit (loss) 

before undernoted items 643.8 85.6 74.0 (114.0) – – (298.4) 391.0

Income taxes (217.0) – (29.0) (8.9) – – 7.7 (247.2)

Non-controlling interests (79.9) (16.3) (1.7) – – – – (97.9)

Segmented profit (loss) 346.9 69.3 43.3 (122.9) – – (290.7) 45.9

Property, plant and equipment 594.7 149.4 264.8 43.2 637.8 302.2 4.2 1,996.3

Total assets 1,091.3 204.9 312.2 69.5 641.2 311.6 373.8 3,004.5

Capital expenditures 114.8 60.4 48.4 8.1 233.4 302.2 0.5 767.8
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Capital assets and revenues by geographic segment

The Company’s capital assets, including plant and equipment, capital work-in-progress, mineral properties and

mine development costs, are located in Africa and Europe. Specifically, the Company has capital assets of

$595.9 million in Zambia (2008 – $637.9 million), $1,046.3 million in the RDC (2008 – $902.6 million),

$198.0 million in Mauritania (2008 – $149.4 million), and $312.2 million in Finland (2008 – $302.2).

The Company’s revenues by country of origin, are $1,266.4 million from Zambia (2008 – $1,261.5 million),

$439.2 million from the RDC (2008 – $287.8 million) and $197.3 million from Mauritania (2008 – $191.1 million).

18 .  F INANC IAL  IN S TRUMENTS

The Company’s activities expose it to a variety of risks arising from financial instruments. These risks, and

management’s objectives, policies and procedures for managing these risks are disclosed as follows:

Fair values

The Company classifies its financial assets as either held-for-trading, available-for-sale, or loans and receivables.

Financial liabilities are classified as either held-for-trading, or other financial liabilities.

Held-for-trading financial assets and liabilities are recorded at fair value as determined by active market prices

and valuation models, as appropriate. Changes in fair value of held-for-trading financial instruments are recorded

in net earnings.

Available-for-sale financial assets are recorded at fair value as determined by active market prices. Unrealized

gains and losses on available-for-sale investments are recognized in other comprehensive income. If a decline 

in fair value is deemed to be other-than-temporary, the unrealized loss is recognized in net earnings. Investments

in equity instruments that do not have an active quoted market price are measured at cost.

Loans and receivables and other financial liabilities are recorded initially at fair value, net of transaction costs

incurred, and subsequently at amortized cost using the effective interest rate method.

The following provides a comparison of carrying and fair values of each classification of financial instrument as 

at December 31, 2009:
                                                                                                                                       Other                 Total 
                                                         Loans and         Available-             Held for           financial            carrying           Total fair 
                                                        receivables              for-sale              trading           liabilities             amount                 value

Financial assets

Cash and cash equivalents                   –                   –            919.2                   –            919.2            919.2

Restricted cash                                    –                   –              40.3                   –              40.3              40.3

Accounts receivable (a)                  342.6                   –                   –                   –            342.6            342.6

Recoverable taxes (note 21)          181.3                   –                   –                   –            181.3            181.3

Derivative instruments                          –                   –                0.9                   –                0.9                0.9

Investments

   At cost (b)                                        –                9.5                   –                   –                9.5                   –

   At fair value                                      –            450.9                   –                   –            450.9            450.9

Financial liabilities

Accounts payable and 

   accrued liabilities                             –                   –                   –            643.8            643.8            643.8

Derivative instruments                          –                   –                8.9                   –                8.9                8.9

Convertible bonds (c)                            –                   –                   –            438.4            438.4            672.6

Debt facilities                                      –                   –                   –            191.6            191.6            191.6
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The following provides a comparison of carrying and fair values of each classification of financial instrument as 

at December 31, 2008:
                                                                                                                                         Other                 Total 
                                                         Loans and          Available-             Held for            financial            carrying           Total fair 
                                                        receivables              for-sale              trading           liabilities             amount                 value

Financial assets

Cash and cash equivalents                   –                  –           176.2                  –           176.2           176.2

Restricted cash                                    –                  –             40.3                  –             40.3             40.3

Accounts receivable (a)                   93.2                  –                  –                  –             93.2             93.2

Recoverable taxes (note 21)          127.5                  –                  –                  –           127.5           127.5

Derivative instruments                          –                  –               9.0                  –               9.0               9.0

Investments

   At cost (b)                                        –               9.5                  –                  –               9.5                  –

   At fair value                                      –           154.0                  –                  –           154.0           154.0

Financial liabilities

Accounts payable and 

   accrued liabilities                             –                  –                  –           479.5           479.5           479.5

Derivative instruments                          –                  –             34.0                  –             34.0             34.0

Debt facilities                                      –                  –                  –           385.7           385.7           385.7

a) Accounts receivable

Copper products are sold under pricing arrangements where final prices are set at a specified future date

based on market copper prices. Changes between the prices recorded upon recognition of revenue and the

final price due to fluctuations in copper market prices give rise to an embedded derivative in the accounts

receivable. This derivative is classified as held-for-trading and recorded at fair value, with changes in fair value

recognized as a component of revenue.

b) Investments – at cost

The Company’s investment in Carlisa, a privately held entity, is measured at cost as the fair value is not

readily determinable.

c) Convertible bonds

The fair value of the convertible bonds includes both the debt and equity components of the bonds.

Section 3862 “Financial Instruments – Disclosures” (“Section 3862”) establishes a fair value hierarchy that

prioritizes the inputs-to-valuation techniques used to measure fair value. The hierarchy gives the highest priority

to unadjusted quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities (Level 1 measurements) and the

lowest priority to unobservable inputs (Level 3 measurements). The three levels of the fair value hierarchy under

Section 3862 are described below:

Level 1 Quoted prices (unadjusted) in active markets for identical assets or liabilities.

Level 2 Inputs other than quoted prices included in Level 1 that are observable for the asset or liability, either

directly or indirectly.

Level 3 Inputs for the asset or liability that are not based on observable market data.
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The following table sets forth the Company’s financial assets and liabilities measured at fair value by level within

the fair value hierarchy as at December 31, 2009.

                                                                                                         Level 1              Level 2              Level 3         Total fair value

Financial assets

Cash and cash equivalents                                               919.2                  –                  –                919.2

Restricted cash                                                                  40.3                  –                  –                  40.3

Derivative instruments                                                             –               0.9                  –                    0.9

Investments

   At fair value                                                                  443.4                  –               7.5                450.9

Financial liabilities

Derivative instruments                                                             –               8.9                  –                    8.9

The Company’s cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash instruments are classified within Level 1 of the

fair value hierarchy because they are valued using quoted market prices.

The Company’s derivative instruments are valued using pricing models and the Company generally uses similar

models to value similar instruments. Where possible, the Company verifies the values produced by comparing its

pricing models to active market prices. Valuation models require the use of assumptions concerning the amount

and timing of estimated future cash flows and discount rates. The Company’s derivatives trade in liquid markets,

and as such, model inputs can generally be verified and do not involve significant management judgement. Such

instruments are classified within Level 2 of the fair value hierarchy.

The Company’s investments in marketable equity securities are valued using quoted market prices in active

markets and as such are classified within Level 1 of the fair value hierarchy. The fair value of the marketable

securities is calculated as the quoted market price of the marketable security multiplied by the quantity of shares

held by the Company. The Company’s investments classified as Level 3 include asset-backed commercial paper.

The Company reviews the fair value quarterly to determine whether the value is materially impaired.

Financial risk management

Credit risk

The Company’s credit risk is primarily attributable to cash and bank balances, short-term deposits, derivative

instruments and accounts receivable.

The Company limits its credit exposure on cash held in bank accounts by holding its key transactional bank

accounts with banks of investment grade and reputable name. As the Company has its operations in developing

countries, it is unavoidable that some cash is held with regional banks in areas where the banking system does

not operate as efficiently as in major financial centres. In these circumstances, the Company attempts to keep

only minimal balances with such banks.

The Company manages its credit risk on short-term deposits by only investing with counterparties that carry investment

grade ratings as assessed by external rating agencies. Under the Company’s risk management policy, allowable

counterparty exposure limits are determined by the level of the rating unless exceptional circumstances apply. A rating

of “A-” grade or equivalent is the minimum allowable rating required as assessed by international credit rating agencies.

Likewise, it is the Company’s policy to deal with banking counterparties for derivatives who are rated “A-” grade or above

by international credit rating agencies and graduated counterparty limits are applied depending upon the rating.

Exceptions to the policy for dealing with relationship banks with ratings below “A-” are explicitly reported to, and

approved by, the Audit Committee. As at December 31, 2009, significantly all cash and short-term deposits are

with counterparties with ratings “A-” or higher.
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The Company’s credit risk associated with trade accounts receivable is managed through establishing long-term

contractual relationships with international trading companies using industry-standard contract terms. More than

90% the Company’s product sales and trade accounts receivable are generated from five customers each

representing greater than 10% of the total sales for the year. Other accounts receivable consist of amounts owing

from government authorities in relation to the refund of value-added taxes applying to inputs for the production

process and capital expenditures. Included within other assets are amounts receivable for the repayment of taxes

in excess of those permitted under the Company’s contractual Development Agreements with the Government of

Zambia (note 21b).

Significant credit risk exposures to any single counterparty or group of counterparties having similar characteristics

are as follows:

                                                                                                                                                                    December 31, 2009

Accounts receivable

   Commodity traders and smelters                                                                                                    311.9

   Government authorities – refundable VAT                                                                                          14.4

   Other                                                                                                                                              16.3

Other assets

   Government of the Republic of Zambia – recoverable taxes (note 21b)                                              181.3

The carrying amount of financial assets recorded in the financial statements, net of any allowances for losses,

represents the Company’s maximum exposure to credit risk.

Liquidity risk

The Company manages liquidity risk by maintaining cash and cash equivalent balances and available credit

facilities to ensure that it is able to meet its short-term and long-term obligations as and when they fall due.

Company-wide cash projections are managed centrally and regularly updated to reflect the dynamic nature of 

the business and fluctuations caused by commodity price and exchange rate movements.

In addition, the Company is obligated under its corporate revolving credit and term loan facility to maintain

liquidity and satisfy various ratio tests on an historical and prospective cash flow basis. These ratios were in

compliance during the year ended December 31, 2009.

At December 31, 2009, the Company held cash and cash equivalents of $919.2 million (December 31, 2008 –

$176.2 million) and had a working capital balance of $249.8 million (December 31, 2008 – $90.5 million). 

At December 31, 2009, the Company has undrawn debt facilities of $300.0 million (December 31, 2008 –

$200.0 million).

Contractual obligations as at December 31, 2009 are as follows:

                                                                   Total        < 1 year    1 – 2 years    2 – 3 years    3 – 4 years    4 – 5 years     Thereafter

Debt                                             191.6          84.5          85.9            5.3            5.3            5.3            5.3

Convertible bonds                          500.0               –               –               –               –        500.0               –

Accounts payable                           643.8        643.8               –               –               –               –               –

Deferred payments                             9.2            0.5            0.4            0.4            0.4               –            7.5

Commitments                                112.9        112.9               –               –               –               –               –

Asset retirement obligations             21.9               –               –               –               –               –          21.9

Total                                           1,479.4        841.7          86.3            5.7            5.7        505.3          34.7
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Market risks

a) Commodity price risk

The Company is subject to revenue price risk from fluctuations in the market prices of copper, cobalt and gold.

The Company is also exposed to commodity price risk on diesel fuel through its mining operations. The

Company’s risk management policy allows for the management of these exposures through the use of derivative

financial instruments. As at December 31, 2009, the Company had not entered into any copper, gold or diesel

derivative contracts.

The Company’s commodity price risk related to financial instruments primarily relates to changes in fair value of

embedded derivatives in accounts receivable reflecting copper and gold sales provisionally priced based on the

forward price curve at the end of each quarter and the embedded copper derivative in the Kansanshi

subordinated debt facility.

The following table shows the impact on net earnings from changes in the fair values of financial instruments of 

a 10% change in the copper and gold commodity prices, based on December 31, 2009 prices. There is no impact

of these changes on other comprehensive income except indirectly through the impact on the fair value of the

available-for-sale investments. The impact of a 10% movement in commodity prices is as follows:

Impact of price change on net earnings
                                                                                            December 31, 2009                10% increase               10% decrease

Accounts receivable

Copper

Provisional tonnes                                                                21,647

   Average forward price ($/tonne)                                         $7,361                       11.1                      (11.1)

Gold

Provisional ounces                                                                 4,069

   Average forward price ($/oz)                                              $1,096                         0.3                        (0.3)

At year end no commodity hedging in respect of copper production had been undertaken.

b) Interest rate risk

The Company’s interest rate risk arises primarily from the interest received on cash and short-term deposits and

interest paid on floating rate borrowings. The floating rate deposits and borrowings expose the Company to cash

flow interest rate risk.

Deposits are invested on a short-term basis to ensure adequate liquidity for payment of operational and capital

expenditures. To date no interest-rate management products, such as swaps, are used in relation to deposits, 

as the deposits have provided a natural hedge against floating rate borrowings.

The Company manages its cash flow interest rate risk on borrowings on a net basis after first recognizing the

natural hedge arising from floating rate deposits. The Company has a policy allowing floating-to-fixed interest rate

swaps targeting 50% of exposure over a five-year period.

As at December 31, 2009, the Company was in a net cash position as it held cash reserves in excess of the

cash commitments for acquisitions subsequent to year end (note 22). This position was considered temporary

and the Company decided not to close interest rate swaps it had previously entered into in relation to its floating

interest rate obligations under debt instruments. The floating-to-fixed interest rate swaps as December 31, 2009

covered 45% of the Company’s floating rate debt at a rate of 1.83% per annum. The final maturity of the swaps

coincides with the final debt repayment date of September 30, 2011.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)
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The impact on a full year net earnings of a 100 basis point change in interest rate would be as follows:

Impact of interest rate change on net earnings
                                                                                December 31, 2009            100 basis point increase             100 basis point

Interest-bearing deposits                                              938.9                                   6.6                        (6.6)

Floating rate borrowings                                               159.5                                  (1.1)                        1.1

c) Foreign exchange risk

The Company’s functional and reporting currency is USD. As virtually all of the Company’s revenues are derived 

in USD and the majority of its business is conducted in USD, foreign exchange risk arises from transactions

denominated in currencies other than USD. Commodity sales are denominated in USD, the majority of borrowings

are denominated in USD and the majority of operating expenses are denominated in USD. The Company’s primary

foreign exchange exposures are to the local currencies in the countries where the Company’s operations are

located, principally the Zambian kwacha (“ZMK”), Euro (“EUR”) and Mauritanian ouguiya (“MRO”); to the local

currencies of suppliers who provide capital equipment for project development, principally the Australian dollar

(“AUD”) and South African rand (“ZAR”); and to the EUR as a result of the EUR denominated Kansanshi

subordinated debt facility.

The Company’s risk management policy allows for the management of exposure to local currencies through the

use of financial instruments at a targeted amount of up to 75% for committed exposures within one year down 

to 25% for estimated exposures in five years.

As at December 31, 2009, the Company had entered into derivative financial instruments to reduce its foreign

exchange risk in relation to an acquisition denominated in Pound Sterling (“GBP”) (note 22a). The derivative

financial instruments comprised of a combination of forward exchange contracts ($48.9 million), bought USD put

options ($48.8 million) and sold call options ($24.9 million) against the GBP. In addition, the Company had foreign

exchange forward sales contracts for $61.5 million against CAD to cover its corporate requirements.

The Company is exposed to currency risk through the following financial assets and liabilities denominated in

currencies other than USD at December 31, 2009:

                                                                                   Cash and cash equivalents                  Investments         Financial liabilities

CAD                                                                                      110.3                     443.3                         0.1

AUD                                                                                          2.0                            –                         1.2

ZMK                                                                                          6.1                            –                         8.1

EUR                                                                                        22.8                            –                       44.4

ZAR                                                                                           1.9                            –                         6.4

MRO                                                                                             –                            –                         7.0

Total                                                                                      143.1                     443.3                       67.2

Based on the above net exposures at December 31, 2009, a 10% change of the above currencies against the

USD would result in a $6.9 million increase or decrease in the Company’s net earnings and would result in a

$40.3 million increase or decrease in the Company’s other comprehensive income.
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Derivative financial instruments

As at December 31, 2009, the following derivative positions were outstanding:

                                                                       Maturity      Maturity                                         Fair Value                       Fair Value
                                                                          2010           2011            Total       December 31, 2009       December 31, 2008

Gold                                                                                                    
Asset       Liability          Asset        Liability

Forward sales contracts                                –              –              –              –              –              –       (19.1)

Bought put options                                       –              –              –              –              –          2.2              –

Sold call options                                          –              –              –              –              –              –         (2.1)

Foreign exchange 

Foreign exchange spot and forward 

   sales contracts – USD equivalent          61.5              –        61.5          0.7              –          0.2              –

Foreign exchange bought put options 

   and forward sales contracts

   – USD equivalent                                 96.6              –        96.6              –          (0.6)         2.0              –

Foreign exchange sold call options

   – USD equivalent                                 24.5              –        24.5          0.2              –              –         (4.6)

Cross-currency swap (note 8c)                       –              –              –              –              –          4.6              –

Interest rate

Floating to fixed interest rate swap

   – principal                                           48.1        19.4        67.5              –          (0.7)             –         (0.2)

Average fixed interest rate                     1.82%      1.80%      1.82%

Other

Embedded derivative (note 8c)                                                                    –          (7.6)             –         (8.0)

                                                                                                             0.9          (8.9)         9.0       (34.0)

Copper embedded derivative (tonnes)    21,647              –    21,647

   Average price ($/tonne)                   $7,361              –    $7,361

Gold embedded derivative (ounces)        4,069              –      4,069

   Average price ($/oz)                        $1,096              –    $1,096

a) Derivative assets are presented in other assets and derivative liabilities are presented in other liabilities with

the exception of copper and gold embedded derivatives which are included in accounts receivable.

19 .  SUPPL EMENTARY  CASH  F LOW  IN FORMAT ION

Cash and cash equivalents comprise the following:

                                                                                                                                            2009             2008

Cash on hand and balances in bank                                                                               214.6           148.9

Short-term investments                                                                                                 704.6             27.3

                                                                                                                                   919.2           176.2

During the year ended December 31, 2009, the Company paid interest of $64.5 million (2008 – $50.7 million)

and taxes of $78.4 million (2008 – $170.8 million).

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)
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20 .  COMMI TMENT S

In conjunction with the development of Kolwezi and Kevitsa, upgrades at Frontier, Guelb Moghrein and other

projects, the Company has committed to approximately $112.9 million in capital expenditures.

21 .  CONT INGENC I E S  AND  MEASUREMENT  UNCER TA IN TY

a) Kolwezi Dispute

During 2007, the Government of the RDC announced a review of over 60 mining agreements entered into over

the last decade with foreign companies. The Kolwezi mining convention (“Contract of Association”), to which the

Company’s subsidiary Congo Mineral Developments Limited (“CMD”) is a party, was included in this review. The

Company and its contributing partners in the Kolwezi Project, Industrial Development Corporation of South Africa

(“IDC”) and the IFC (International Finance Corporation), have obtained legal advice that the Contract of Association

is valid and binding and that all terms have been complied with by CMD. The Contract of Association also provides

a dispute resolution mechanism through international arbitration.

CMD received a letter from the RDC Prime Minister dated August 21, 2009, which directed that the exploitation

permit held by Kingamyambo Musonoi Tailings SARL (“KMT”), the company formed by the parties to pursue the

project, be returned to Gécamines pursuant to the Contract of Association. Subsequently, on September 15, 2009

CMD received an order by the General Prosecutor of Katanga to seal KMT’s facilities and on September 16, 2009

the Company suspended construction at the KMT Project.

The Company, in consultation with external council, has determined there is no legal basis for the directive to

return KMT’s exploitation permit or the sealing of the KMT facilities, and that CMD, the IFC and the IDC, continue

to have a valid and binding contract with the RDC and Gécamines. On January 11, 2010, CMD received a letter

from Gécamines purporting to cancel the Contract of Association. In response CMD, IFC and IDC sent a letter to

Gécamines dated January 15, 2010 setting out summary reasons why the purported cancellation of the Contract

of Association was not well founded. This letter required Gécamines to withdraw its cancellation letter, failing

which the CMD, IFC and IDC’s reserved their rights to initiate the international arbitration proceedings provided

for in the Contract of Association. Gécamines did not withdraw its cancellation letter and on February 1, 2010,

CMD, IFC and IDC commenced international arbitration at the International Chamber of Commerce in Paris.

On February 23, 2010, without any prior notice KMT and CMD received a Notice of Hearing Date from Gécamines

and CAMI setting the Local Appeal for hearing in less than 24 hours on February 24, 2010. Gécamines and CAMI

requested the confirmation of the Lower Court judgment and also made an unsupported request for up to

USD12 billion in damages to be awarded to Gécamines and CAMI. KMT’s lawyers attended and objected to the

proceedings. The Company believes a decision of the Local Appeal is imminent. The Company continues to

believe the allegations against KMT and CMD have no merit and intends to vigorously defend against any

decision. No amount has been accrued in these financial statements.

The carrying value of the Kolwezi development project is $786.8 million (December 31, 2008 – $637.8 million)

and is comprised of the initial acquisition cost of $387.6 million and capital expenditures of $399.2 million

(December 31, 2008 – $250.2 million). In response to the events during the year and subsequent to December

31, 2009, the Company has performed an impairment analysis based on the estimated undiscounted values of

the potential outcomes of the dispute including the process of international arbitration. No impairment has been

recorded as at December 31, 2009 as a result of this analysis. The final outcome of the arbitration process

remains uncertain and may result in the impairment or loss of all or part of the Company’s investment which

could be material.
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b) Zambian Tax

The Government of the Republic of Zambia (“GRZ”) announced in January 2008 a number of proposed changes

to the tax regime in the country in relation to mining companies. These changes included a windfall tax on copper

sales revenue; a variable profit tax; a concentrate export levy of 15%; an increase in the royalty rate to 3%; an

increase in the income tax rate to 30%; and other changes including changes in the timing of deductibility of

capital allowances and streaming of hedging losses and gains. These changes were passed by Parliament in

March 2008 and the majority of changes took effect from April 1, 2008. 

Under the new President, the GRZ reviewed these tax changes and proposed that the windfall tax be removed, 

the deductibility of capital allowances be increased back to 100% in the period of expenditure and that hedging

income be part of mining income for tax purposes. These changes were passed by Parliament in March 2009 and

the majority of changes took effect from April 1, 2009. These enacted changes are not retroactive to April 1, 2008.

On May 18, 2009, the GRZ issued a temporary exemption to the concentrate export levy of 15% expiring

December 31, 2009 in order to allow the Company to export copper in concentrate that cannot be treated in

Zambia due to the lack of smelter capacity.

The Company, through its Zambian subsidiaries, is party to Development Agreements with GRZ for its existing

operations which provide an express right to full and fair compensation for any loss, damages or costs (including

interest) incurred by the Company by reason of the government’s failure to comply with the tax stability

guarantees set out in the Development Agreements, and rights of international arbitration in the event of any

dispute. Following consultation with external legal counsel, the Company assessed there to be a high probability

of recovery from the GRZ of certain payments made in respect of these taxes. Accordingly, the Company has

recognized a receivable from the GRZ for an amount in respect of the expected ultimate repayment of taxes in

excess of the taxes permitted under the Development Agreements. As required by the financial instruments

accounting standards, this receivable has been classified as “loans and receivables” and initially recorded at fair

value based on management’s best estimate of the timing of receipt and amounts due. The receivable will be

assessed for impairment in future periods based on changes in facts and circumstances; any impairment

amounts required in the future may be material. As at December 31, 2009 this receivable amounts to

$181.3 million (December 31, 2008 – $127.5 million).

Currently, the Company is involved in discussions with the GRZ to find an alternative solution to arbitration or

litigation to fully resolve all outstanding matters in relation to the tax changes introduced in conflict with the

Development Agreements. The timing and outcome of these discussions remains uncertain.  

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)
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22 .  SUBS EQUENT  E V ENT S

a) Kiwara

In November 2009, the Company entered into an implementation agreement to acquire the entire issued share

capital of Kiwara PLC (“Kiwara”) by way of a scheme of arrangement (“Scheme”). Pursuant to the Scheme, Kiwara

shareholders receive 0.0085 shares of the Company and GBP0.375 for every Kiwara share held. In January 2010

the Company received regulatory approvals and the acquisition was completed. In total, the cash and equity

transaction is valued at approximately $260.2 million (GBP157.6 million) and results in the issuance of

1,864,960 common shares.

Kiwara is a mineral exploration and development company, focusing on base metals in Zambia. Kiwara’s asset 

is a controlling interest in mineral prospecting licences in the periphery of the Kabombo Dome in North Western

Province, Zambia.

b) Ravensthorpe

In December 2009, the Company entered into an agreement with BHP Billiton to acquire the assets of the

Ravensthorpe Nickel Operation in Western Australia for $340.0 million. In February 2010, the Company received

regulatory approval and the acquisition was completed. Under the terms of the agreement, the Company paid

$34.0 million in December 2009 on deposit.

c) Mauritanian Copper Mines SARL non-controlling interest

In February 2010, the Company purchased the 20% non-controlling interest in Mauritanian Copper Mines SARL 

for $63.0 million.
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Cautionary Statement

Certain information
contained in this Annual
Report constitutes
“forward-looking
statements” within the
meaning of the Private

Securities Litigation

Reform Act of 1995 and
forward-looking
information under
applicable Canadian
securities legislation.
Forward-looking
statements and

information by their
nature are based on
assumptions and involve
known and unknown
risks, uncertainties and
other factors which may
cause the actual results,
performance or
achievements of the
Company to be materially
different from any future
results, performance or
achievements expressed
or implied by such
forward-looking

statements or
information. These risks,
uncertainties or other
factors include, but are
not limited to, the actual
prices of copper, gold 
and sulphuric acid,
unanticipated grade,
geological, metallurgical,
processing, access,
transportation of supply
or other problems,
political, economic and
operational risks of
foreign operations,

availability of materials
and equipment, the timing
of receipt of governmental
permits, force majeure
events, the failure of
plant, equipment or
processes to operate in
accordance with specific
expectations, accidents,
labour relations and risks
in start-up date delays,
environmental costs and
risks, the outcome of
acquisition negotiations,
general domestic and

international economic
and political conditions,
the factual results of
current exploration,
development and mining
activities, results of
pending and future
feasibility studies,
changes in project
parameters as plans
continue to be evaluated,
and those factors
disclosed in documents
filed by the Company from
time to time with the

applicable Canadian
provincial securities
commissions, the United
States Securities and
Exchange Commission
(the “SEC”) and the
London Stock Exchange
(“LSE”) including, without
limitation, those risks,
uncertainties and other
factors set out in this
Annual Report.
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Unless otherwise noted, all amounts in this report are expressed in United States dollars.

  FINANCIAL HIGHLIGHTS
� Record sales revenues of

$1,903 million

� Earnings of $463 million

� Cash flow from operations

of $678 million, before

working capital changes

� Total cash of $960 million

at year end

  OUTLOOK
� Copper production to rise to

385,000 tonnes

� Gold production to increase

almost 25% to 240,000

ounces

� Target average cash cost of

production of $0.97 per

pound of copper

� Advance modifications of

the Ravensthorpe nickel

operation

� Continue development of the

Kevitsa project

� Start intensive drilling

program at the Kalumbila

exploration project

  OPERATIONAL HIGHLIGHTS
� Achieved record production of

373,900 tonnes of copper

� Increased gold production by over

65% to 193,300 ounces

� Reduced the average unit cost of

production to $0.96 per pound 

of copper

� Completed the 50% expansion

project at Guelb Moghrein on schedule

� Approved development of the Kevitsa

project and began detailed

engineering 

� Acquired Kiwara PLC and its

controlling interest in the Kalumbila

and Kawako copper and nickel

exploration projects in Zambia 

� Acquired the Ravensthorpe nickel

operation in Australia

1 . H E A D  O F F I C E

8th Floor – 543 Granville Street

Vancouver, BC

Canada V6C 1X8

Tel: +1 604 688 6577

Toll Free: +1 888 688 6577

Fax: +1 604 688 3818

Website: www.first-quantum.com

E-mail: info@fqml.com

R E P R E S E N TAT I V E  O F F I C E S

2. United Kingdom

Mill House, Mill Bay Lane

Horsham, West Sussex, England

RH12 1SS

Tel: +44 140 327 3484

Fax: +44 140 327 3494

3. Australia

P.O. Box 1407

Level 1, 24 Outram Street

West Perth,

Western Australia 6005

Australia

Tel: +618 9346 0100

Fax: +618 9226 2522

4. Zambia

P.O. Box 230022

Ndola, Zambia

Tel: +260 2 651 555

Fax: +260 2 651 553

5. Democratic Republic of Congo

88, Avenue Kabalo

B.P. 400 Lubumbashi

Democratic Republic of Congo

Tel: +243 97 031133

Fax: +243 23 42212

6. Mauritania

B.P. 5045

Nouakchott, Mauritania

Tel: +222 524 4813

Fax: +222 524 4735

7. Finland

Box 800, World Trade Centre

Aleksanterinkatu 17

00101 Helsinki, Finland

Tel: +358 9 611 140

Fax: +358 9 611 142
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www.first-quantum.com

First Quantum’s success

involves having safe, 

healthy workplaces, sound

environmental practices,

supportive communities 
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Vancouver, BC Canada V6C 1X8

Tel: +1 604 688 6577

Toll Free: +1 888 688 6577

Fax: +1 604 688 3818

E-mail: info@fqml.com
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